MASTER THESIS



Source: Algae_ New Scientist

Integrating algae-based systems in urban metabolism as a means of mitigating its metabolic challenges. A SWOT analysis and strategic recommendations

Ntanou Evgenia-Nefeli - (3035085)

Thesis Supervisors:

1st: Dr. Athanasios Votsis 2nd: Dr. María-Laura Franco-García

UNIVERSITY OF TWENTE

MASTER OF ENVIRONMENTAL AND ENERGY MANAGEMENT

11/08/2023

ABSTRACT

This thesis explores an alternative approach to promote sustainability in urban metabolism by addressing its three key challenges. With the increasing urbanization, there is a continuous need to reconceptualize urban systems for more efficient resource management. The three metabolic challenges of water supply, sewage disposal, and air pollution control hinder the optimal functioning of urban metabolism. The integration of algae-based systems within the urban infrastructure is proposed to overcome these challenges. This research focuses mainly on wastewater treatment plants. The main question that is examined is "How alga-based systems can tackle the three metabolic challenges in urban metabolism, considering the principles of circular economy". In order to answer this main question, three sub-questions have occurred. The first one examines the internal urban system, where algae can be integrated. The second one is based on a SWOT analysis, aiming to gain insights on algae in WWTPs, and the last one is focusing on strategic recommendations to scale-up the model of algae in WWTPs. Algae demonstrate the potential to create circular urban metabolism by closing resource loops and mitigating the identified challenges. By incorporating algae into wastewater treatment plants, nutrients can be efficiently removed, improving water quality and availability. Placing these plants near industrial areas allows for the capture of CO2 emissions, enhancing air quality and reducing pollution. Additionally, algae biomass can be utilized as biofuel, bioplastic, or fertilizer, promoting circular economy principles, and closing material and energy loops.

However, large-scale commercialization and practical implementation of algae-based systems face technical, economic, and regulatory limitations. To address these limitations, a SWOT analysis was conducted, alongside three interviews, to identify key advantages and disadvantages. The SWOT analysis showed several strengths of this model, including sustainability benefits through nutrient utilization and CO2 absorption, as well as revenue generation and job creation. On the other hand, sensitivity to environmental conditions, pathogen interference, and the need for costly infrastructure and technical expertise were considered as weaknesses, whereas economic barriers, lack of public acceptance, and a fragmented framework as threats. Based on the SWOT analysis, strategic recommendations for scaling-up the algae-based systems in WWTPs were proposed, focusing mainly on leveraging strengths and opportunities through revenue generation, collaboration with academic institutions, and partnering with private investors. Strategies to address weaknesses and threats involve raising public awareness, monitoring environmental conditions, implementing government policies, fostering research and development, and establishing collaborations.

Overall, this thesis provides valuable insights into the potential of algae-based systems to enhance sustainable urban metabolism and offers recommendations for their effective implementation on a larger scale.

Key words: algae, circular economy, wastewater treatment plants, SWOT analysis, sustainability, urban metabolism

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to the following individuals who have contributed to the completion of this thesis.

First and foremost, I am profoundly grateful to my thesis's first supervisor, Athanasios Votsis, for his invaluable guidance and unwavering support. His dedication, insightful feedback, and encouragement have been instrumental in shaping the direction of this work.

I would like to extend my sincere appreciation to my second supervisor of my thesis María-Laura Franco-García for her time, expertise, and constructive criticism. Their valuable insights and suggestions have greatly enhanced the quality of this thesis.

I am deeply indebted to the participants of my study, whose willingness to be involved and share their experiences and perspectives has been essential to the success of this research. Their contributions have enriched my understanding and allowed for a comprehensive analysis.

Lastly, I would like to acknowledge the countless authors, researchers, and scholars whose work and ideas have served as a foundation for my research. Their contributions to the field have been instrumental in shaping the framework and understanding of my study.

To all those who have contributed in various ways, whether mentioned explicitly or not, I extend my deepest gratitude. Your support and involvement have played a crucial role in the completion of this thesis.

Table of Contents

Chapter 1: Introduction	7
1.1 Background	7
1.2 Problem statement	8
1.3 Research Objective	9
1.4 Research Questions	10
Chapter 2: Literature Review	10
2.1 Circular Economy	11
2.1.1 The concept of Circular Economy	11
2.1.2 Cities and circular economy	12
2.1.3 Circular economy and Urban Metabolism	13
2.2 Algae	15
2.2.1 Cultivation of algae	15
2.2.2 Properties of algae	16
2.3 Urban metabolism and algae	16
2.3.1 Algae and Wastewater treatment plants	17
2.3.2 Algae and Carbon capture	19
2.3.3. Algae and Biofuels	20
2.4 Analytical framework	21
2.4.1 SWOT analysis	21
2.4.2 SWOT analysis methods	22
2.4.3 Urban planning methods	23
Chapter 3: Methodology	24
3.1 Research Framework	24
3.2 Research Strategy	25
3.3 Data collection	26
3.4 Data analysis	27
3.5 Ethical Considerations	28
Chapter 4: Findings	28
4.1 SWOT Analysis	29
Chapter 5: Discussion	34
5.1 Internal urban systems and algae-based systems	34
5.2 Discussion on SWOT analysis	

5.3 Strategic recommendations	39
5.4 Tackling the three metabolic challenges	42
Chapter 6: Conclusions and Recommendations	43
6.1. Conclusion	43
6.2 Limitations and recommendations for future research	46
APPENDIX I	55
APPENDIX II: Interviews' questions	56

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Linear model of urban metabolism , Wielemaker et al., 2018	. 14
Figure 2: Open ponds for algae cultivation, Archimede Ricerche, 2023	. 15
Figure 3:Tubular PHRs, Abdel-Raouf et al., 2012	. 16
Figure 4: The circular model in a picture, Chen et al., 2022; Morais et al., 2021	. 17
Figure 5: Workflow of Research Strategy, Own elaboration	. 24
Figure 6: Steps for data analysis, Own elaboration	. 28
Figure 7: Inputs and outputs in a more circular urban metabolism, where algae are integrated, Own	
elaboration	. 35

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Methods per research sub-question, Own elaboration	26
Table 2: List of Interviewee's names, Own elaboration	27
Table 3: TOWS matrix, Own elaboration	29
Table 4: Summary of key points of the SWOT analysis, Own elaboration	37

LIST OF ABREVIATIONS

С	Carbon
CE	Circular economy
CO2	Carbon Dioxide
EU	European Union
GDP	Gross domestic product
GHG	Greenhouse gas
N	Nitrogen
Р	Phosphorus
SGDs	Sustainable Development Goals
SWOT	Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, Threats
WWTP	Wastewater treatment plants

Chapter 1: Introduction

This section of the thesis provides an introductory overview of the research, including an explanation of the research problem, objectives as well as the main question and sub questions.

1.1 Background

The Anthropocene epoch is negatively influencing the Earth's balance, equilibrium that exists between the planet's various systems, whereas industrialization was the beginning of climate destruction (Steffen et al., 2007). Until today, human activity and its dominant power are still present (Dijst et al., 2018), contributing to global warming and harming the ecosystems (IPCC et al., 2007). This human activity is mainly concentrated in urban areas, leaving less space not only for the Earth to breathe but also for the citizens themselves (Rockström et al., 2009). In numbers, 56% of the global population lives in cities, a figure that is expected to rise up to 70% by 2050 (UNEP et al., 2013). In Europe, that number will reach 80% by 2050 (EEA, 2021a). The citizens of urban areas, through their direct and indirect actions, are accountable for breaching the planetary boundaries ¹(Rockström et al., 2009), starting with greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. Urban activities contribute to 60-80% of GHG emissions (UNEP et al., 2013), while the Nitrogen (N) and Phosphorus (P) cycles, also considered planetary boundaries that are interrupted by human activities (Rockström et al., 2009) .

Therefore, there is a necessity to reconceptualize the ways in which urban systems work, in order to render their structural patterns of resource use more sustainable. An urban system can be defined as a network of cities within a region that interact with each other and the surrounding environment (Pumain, 2018). Within a single city, the urban system refers to the interconnected physical, social, and economic components that shape the city's functioning. This includes the built environment, transportation networks, energy and water systems, waste management, and social networks (Pumain, 2018). This research project focuses on the internal system of a city, as a critical component of urban metabolism(Kennedy et al., 2007), aiming to improve its sustainability. Urban metabolism examines the flow of resources, including energy, materials, and water (Wolman, 1965). It looks at the inputs, outputs, and internal processes of cities, and aims to understand the urban systems and their interactions with the environment (Wolman, 1965). The goal of urban metabolism is to promote sustainable development and reduce the environmental footprint of cities and its metabolic challenges (Dijst et al., 2018). In the context of urban metabolism, a metabolic challenge can be defined as a condition that hinders the efficient performance of metabolic flows and processes in an urban system (Kennedy et al., 2011). According to Wolman, the urban system faces three "metabolic challenges", that is, challenges related to: "the adequate water supply, the effective disposal of sewage and the control of air pollution" (Wolman, 1965).

¹ Planetary Boundaries are a set of nine environmental boundaries proposed in scientific research to help identify and quantify the limits within which human activities can safely operate to maintain Earth's essential life-support systems (Rockström et al., 2009).

As these flow streams are most of the time linear, a more circular concept would enhance this goal, making more efficient and effective resource use systems, by reducing pollution, and emissions and minimizing waste. In order to achieve this goal, a promising concept that uses algae can be introduced and implemented. Algae, these tiny microorganisms, have the ability to close loops, create a circular urban metabolism, and minimize the impact of metabolic challenges (Ji et al., 2013). Its potential beneficial effects are in the following paragraphs explained.

Introducing algae to the internal urban system is a potential innovation, especially in mitigating the three metabolic challenges. The proposed model starts with the integration of algae in Wastewater treatment plants (WWTP)(Chen et al., 2022; Ji et al., 2013). Algae need three key nutrients to grow: Nitrogen, Phosphorus, and Carbon (C) (Barsanti L. & Gualtieri P., 2014). Nitrogen and Phosphorus can be obtained when algae are added to wastewater, removing nutrients and chemicals (Zabochnicka et al., 2022). The treated water can be used for various purposes such as for landscape irrigation and industrial processes. The use of treated water from WWTP for nonpotable purposes not only conserves freshwater resources but also reduces the discharge of treated wastewater into the environment (Zabochnicka et al., 2022), ensuring the first two metabolic challenges; adequate water supply and effective disposal of sewage. The third nutrient, Carbon, can be obtained in the form of CO₂, removing significant amounts of CO₂ and improving air quality (Razzak et al., 2017). However, the CO2 in the atmosphere is not sufficient for algae, hence, this model proposes to place the WWTP next to heavy industries that emit flue gases, resolving the third metabolic challenge; control of air pollution (Ji et al., 2013; Razzak et al., 2017). The remained biomass can be used as a biofuel, enhancing circular economy and closing the material and energy loop (Zabochnicka et al., 2022).

Besides all these, algae have been identified as a promising solution to achieve several Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) (Olabi et al., 2023), and this model can contribute to some of them. The production of biofuels from algae can improve Goal 7 (Affordable and Clean Energy) by providing a renewable and sustainable source of energy(Sutherland et al., 2021). Algae when used in wastewater treatment, support Goal 6 (Clean Water and Sanitation) by removing pollutants from water sources(Sutherland et al., 2021). SDG 3 (Good Health and Well-being) can be connected with the use of algae for CO₂ sequestration, as it can lead to improved air quality (Sutherland et al., 2021). Finally, by incorporating algae-based solutions into urban systems, cities can become more sustainable and resilient, contributing to the achievement of SDG 11 (Sustainable Cities and Communities) (Sutherland et al., 2021).

Nevertheless, all these methods have challenges, threats, and limitations, which will be analyzed further below, to understand the reasons that algae are not already commercialized on a large scale in urban areas and to develop strategic recommendations for their further utilization.

1.2 Problem statement

Climate change and urban pollution have become increasingly pressing issues that pose a threat to both the environment and human health (Rockström et al., 2009). This situation impedes cities

to cope with the three metabolic challenges effectively, creating an unbearable environment for citizens (Rockström et al., 2009).

To begin, the adequate water supply is essential for the health and well-being of city residents (EEA, 2018). However, in many urban areas, the water supply is scarce or contaminated, hence the importance of wastewater treatment plants is crucial to avoid waterborne diseases, as well as other health problems related to poor hygiene and sanitation (EEA, 2018). Implementing the concept of circular economy combined with algae in WWTP, nutrients, and chemicals can be removed and then the treated water can be reused (Zabochnicka et al., 2022). This reduces the burden of water scarcity, ensuring the effective disposal of sewage back to the environment (Rockström et al., 2009). Hence, the first two metabolic challenges have been resolved, maintaining a healthy and livable city.

Air pollution is another critical environmental problem, well connected with the third metabolic challenge (UNEP, 2022). It is primarily caused by transportation and heavy industries, which are located close to the cities (UNEP, 2022). The micro-particulate matter that comes mainly from exhausting pipes has a significant impact on human health, causing respiratory and cardiovascular diseases, as well as cancer (UNEP, 2022). This type of pollution is contributing also to climate change, through the emission of greenhouse gases such as CO₂ (UNEP, 2022). To intergrade circular economy in order to reduce air pollution and GHG emissions, renewable sources of energy should be introduced. In this study, the circularity starts with the absorption of CO₂ when alga-based systems are placed next to polluting industries, improving the third metabolic challenge (Razzak et al., 2017). As a next step, the remained biomass is transformed into biofuel, closing the energy loop (Demirbas, 2010).

By implementing these circular solutions in the urban system, resource flows towards more sustainable patterns can be improved. As mentioned before, algae-based systems have the potential to play a significant role in addressing the three metabolic challenges of urban metabolism. However, another challenge lies in finding effective ways to utilize algae systems in a larger scale (Morais et al., 2021). The purpose of this research is to analyze the strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats (SWOT analysis) of algae systems when they are integrated in wastewater treatment plants, and to subsequently propose strategic recommendations for their upscaling in urban systems.

1.3 Research Objective

The main focus of this research is on wastewater treatment plants and the use of algae-based systems for nutrient removal. Then, when these systems are located next to heavy industries, they can contribute to CO₂ capture, hence to the improvement of air quality and subsequently human health. Finally, the utilization of the remained biomass as a biofuel can boost circular economy, by eliminating the remaining waste from this model (Chen et al., 2022; Ji et al., 2013). By implementing alga-based systems in these three domains, the three metabolic challenges can be tackled effectively.

Notwithstanding the promising potential of alga-based systems, their practical implementation has remained constrained by various technical and economic limitations, thereby primarily restricting their application to small-scale settings (Li et al., 2019; Morais et al., 2021). Moreover, there is limited research that has examined the interaction between alga-based systems and the principles of circular economy (Chen et al., 2022). As such, the present study seeks to fill this gap in the literature by conducting an in-depth analysis of this intersection and proposing a set of strategic solutions to scale-up alga-based systems.

1.4 Research Questions

In order to achieve the research objective, this study aims to answer the below research questions.

Main research question:

How alga-based systems can tackle the three metabolic challenges: "the adequate water supply, the effective disposal of sewage and the control of air pollution", in urban metabolism, considering the principles of circular economy?

Sub questions:

- i. In which internal urban systems can algae-based systems be integrated?
- ii. What are the Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats (SWOT) of algae-based systems in WWTPs?
- iii. What specific strategic recommendations can be made to facilitate the scaling up of algae-based systems in WWTPs from an environmental planning perspective?

The first sub-question aims to produce knowledge about the different systems, such as WWTPs or heavy industries, that algae can be integrated in urban metabolism in order to improve its sustainability. The second sub-question focuses on the SWOT analysis on algae-based systems in WWTPs, whereas the last one will develop strategic recommendations, based on the SWOT analysis.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

This chapter illustrates the preliminary research and the analytical framework that this thesis is consisted of. At the beginning, various concepts are analyzed, starting with the concept of circular economy and then of urban metabolism. Later, it elaborates what algae are and how they can be incorporated in urban metabolism to create a more circular one, especially when integrated in WWTPs. Parallel to this, algae can sequestrate CO2, while the remaining biomass can be transformed into biofuel. Finally, the analytical framework is explained, alongside with its method. The framework is SWOT analysis, which considers Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats of the model, based on the TOWS matrix.

2.1 Circular Economy

2.1.1 The concept of Circular Economy

The concept of circular economy (CE) is based on the idea of mimicking nature's closed-loop systems, where the waste from one organism becomes a resource for another (Kirchherr et al., 2017). However, that modern concept began to emerge by the end of the 1960s in response to the growing awareness of the negative impact that industrialization has on the environment, and the need to find more sustainable ways to manage resources (Reike et al., 2018). The next decade in 1970s, circular economy gained even more attention as the first energy crisis hit, embracing more the idea of recycling and reusing resources (Reike et al., 2018). By the end of 1980s, the term circular economy became more prominent, as the environmental and social challenges have been increasing due to climate change, depletion of natural resources and waste generation (Velenturf & Purnell, 2021). Since then, the concept has been evolving constantly, gaining more attention among businesses, governments and scholars, as they strive to reduce the environmental impact and create more sustainable models for economic growth (Reike et al., 2018).

This economic model targets to replace the traditional linear model of production and consumption, based on the principles of waste reduction, resource efficiency, and sustainable use of materials (Velenturf & Purnell, 2021). Under the concept of circular economy, waste and its by-products are seen as valuable resources that can be reused, recycled, or recovered, instead of being discarded as waste, following "closed loop" processes, which aim to eliminate waste generation. This leads to a more sustainable use of resources and reduces the environmental impacts that are interconnected with the extraction, production, and disposal of raw materials (Lieder & Rashid, 2016). It is worth mentioning, that by minimizing the demand for raw materials, the dependency on imports is decreased, enhancing resource security in the European Union (EU) (Reichel A. et al., 2016). CE is also deeply intertwined with social concerns, as it strives to mitigate the environmental footprint of human activities while promoting economic growth (MacArthur, 2020). On the one hand, by reducing the pollution generated by anthropogenic activities, CE can ameliorate the urban environment, while on the other hand, it can provide opportunities for employment and technological advancements (Reichel A. et al., 2016)

The European Union is a front-runner of CE, has already acknowledged the benefits of such a model, having incorporated it into its goals. EU's aim is to achieve climate neutrality by 2050, exploiting the environmental and economic benefits of such a model (European Commission, 2020). CE integration could increase EU's GDP by 0.5% by 2030, alongside 700.000 new job opportunities (European Commission, 2020). Additionally, the benefits are expanded to both individual companies and citizens. On average, manufacturing companies in the European Union spend 40% of their costs on materials, making the adoption of closed-loop models a profitable move that protects them from fluctuations in resource prices. From the perspective of citizens, circular economy offers a range of products that are not only affordable and efficient but also safe and functional (European Commission, 2020).

The European Commission recently adopted "The Circular Economy Action Plan", a vital component of the European Green Deal and a key feature of Europe's latest plan for sustainable development (European Commission, 2020). The comprehensive new plan includes measures that span the entire product life cycle, such as product design initiatives, promotion of circular economy processes, support for sustainable consumption, and strategies to maximize the retention of resources within the EU economy (European Commission, 2020). These initiatives will help to support Europe's commitment to environmental sustainability and contribute to its long-term economic growth, considering the considers the planetary boundaries, alongside with the Sustainable Development Goals (European Commission, 2020).

The goal of this strategy is to establish a resilient and eco-friendly economy in the EU. Taking into consideration the global trend regarding the continuous consumption of biomass, fossil fuels, and water, coupled with the accumulation of all forms of waste, the need for such a plan is pivotal (OECD, 2019). The objective is to reduce waste and enhance the quality of secondary raw materials. A key component of this framework is the "Integrated Nutrient Management Plan," which promotes nutrient recovery via sustainable processes. Furthermore, the Commission aims to evaluate natural approaches for nutrient removal, such as algae, and potentially revise directives on wastewater treatment and sewage sludge (European Commission, 2020).

2.1.2 Cities and circular economy

As the global population continues to grow, cities face an increasing pressure to find sustainable solutions for resource consumption, waste generation, and greenhouse gas emissions (United Nations, 2015). Cities play a crucial role, as they are major contributors to resource consumption, consuming 60-80% of natural resources, are responsible for 50% of waste generation and emitting 75% of the global GHG emissions (Camaren & Swilling, 2012). All these actions, alongside with population growth, will result to the triplication of the urban footprint by 2030 (Seto et al., 2012).

One crucial challenge that cities are facing, is resource security (Richter et al., 2013). As cities grow continuously, their resource demand is increasingly constantly in order to meet the needs of their inhabitants, especially regarding water, energy, and food (Richter et al., 2013). This situation leads to the increased flow of goods and services in and out of the city, creating a strain on the infrastructure and resources of other surrounding areas (Richter et al., 2013). Rural areas are mainly responsible for providing food, water, and other resources to support urban growth (Hoff H., 2011). This requires the development of efficient systems for transportation, storage, and distribution, which can involve significant investment in infrastructure and technology. At the same time, rural areas are facing the negative side of the increased demand for urban development, leaving them not only with less resources, but also with negative impacts on the local ecosystem and agriculture, alongside to biodiversity loss (Hoff H., 2011).

On the other side, cities are dealing with a linear model based on inputs and outputs. These inputs would be the resources and materials that flow into the city from outside sources (fossil fuels,

food, water, raw materials) (Wielemaker et al., 2018). Outputs are considered waste and emissions that flow out to the surrounding environment (air pollution, solid waste, wastewater, and sewage, GHG emissions) (Wielemaker et al., 2018).

Water scarcity is an emerging issue that more cities will have to deal with it in the future, alongside with the dependency on fossil fuels from incumbent regimes (International Energy Agency, 2008). Therefore, finding ways to recycle and reuse water is of a significant importance. Another challenge is the proper management and treatment of wastewater, ensuring that the system is operating efficiently and that the quality of the discharged water is safe for the environment (EEA, 2018). To achieve this goal, WWTPs use mainly chemical treatments, however, it is not the most sustainable option. Biological treatments are gaining popularity as a circular way to boost urban sustainability (Muga & Mihelcic, 2008). However, algae-based systems that are intergraded into existing WWTP infrastructure and can provide a more sustainable and cost-effective alternative to already existing biological treatments. Algae-based systems also have the potential to address multiple environmental challenges simultaneously, including nutrient removal, carbon sequestration, and the production of renewable energy (Muga & Mihelcic, 2008). Finally, controlling air pollution and GHG emissions is essential to improve citizens' well-being and decrease the outputs of a city.

These patterns have resulted in an abnormal lifestyle, but cities have also the potential to become hubs of circular economy innovation and sustainability (Rees & Wackernagel, 1996), minimizing waste and optimizing the use of resources by creating closed-loop systems and following a "take-make-dispose" mentality (Pearce & Turner, 1991). By adopting circular economy principles, their urban metabolism can be improved, alongside with the environmental sustainability, economic resilience, and social well-being (Velenturf & Purnell, 2021).

2.1.3 Circular economy and Urban Metabolism

Wolman (1965) was the first that introduced the concept of urban metabolism, explaining that a hypothetical model of a city is characterized by inputs and outputs. It is a concept that aims to understand the flow of resources in urban areas and the impacts of urbanization on the environment (Wolman, 1965). The urban metabolism framework consists of four components: inputs, stocks, outputs, and feedback loops (Dijst et al., 2018). Inputs are the resources that enter the city, such as food, water, and energy, whereas outputs are waste and emissions that leave the city, such as sewage, greenhouse gases, and solid waste (Dijst et al., 2018). Stocks are the resources that are stored in the city, for example, buildings, infrastructure, people and finally, feedback loops are the interactions between these components that can affect the overall functioning of the urban system (Dijst et al., 2018).

Today, most cities are following a linear urban metabolism, making them more vulnerable to external and internal shocks, as they are always dependent on material and energy supply (Brunner, 2007). Beside these dependencies, the current model follows overconsumption patterns, which are interconnected with overproduction (Wielemaker et al., 2018). Therefore, a huge amount of material and energy flows are imported in and exported out in urban cities.

Additionally, these patterns are connected with resource depletion, for instance, regarding water or fossil fuels and pollution of the environment, such as air pollution or disposal of waste (Wielemaker et al., 2018).



Figure 1: Linear model of urban metabolism , Wielemaker et al., 2018

Nevertheless, this linear model can be transformed into a circular one, which incorporates recycling and reuse of various urban flows. The circular urban metabolism tries to imitate the function of natural ecosystems (Broto et al., 2012), converting waste into valuable resources and reducing the need for additional extraction of raw materials (Agudelo-Vera et al., 2012). The incorporation of circular principles can also minimize the environmental impact of urbanization, (Fernandez John & Ferrão Paulo, 2013) and of the three metabolic challenges.

Urban metabolism consists of four principal cycles; water, materials, energy, and nutrients and from these cycles, water is the primary component in terms of its mass, whereas the majority of this output is released as wastewater (Kennedy et al., 2007). Hence, it is closely connected with wastewater treatment plants as they are responsible for managing the organic and inorganic waste generated by cities(Kennedy et al., 2011), while proper management of wastewater is critical for urban metabolism as it helps to reduce the environmental impact of cities and promotes sustainable resource use (Kennedy et al., 2007).

To integrate a circular economy in the wastewater treatment sector, it is necessary to shift from linear pollutant removal to resource recovery. However, the recycled elements should be determined, ways to do it sustainably, and how to incorporate the resources in the market of circular economy (Zabochnicka et al., 2022). Algae present a viable wastewater processing alternative that can capture nutrients before they reach water bodies (Chen et al., 2022). Additionally, they can upcycle nutrients and atmospheric carbon dioxide into biomass, which can be used as a biofuel. Integrating nutrient removal, CO2 sequestration (Chen et al., 2022), and biofuel production through microalgae systems could tackle the challenges of the linear economy around waste management and fossil-based resource dependence (Alami et al., 2021), beside the three metabolic challenges of urban metabolism.

2.2 Algae

Algae are aquatic organisms that evolved over three billion years ago and were among the first photosynthetic life forms, producing oxygen that helped make the Earth habitable for other forms of life. Until today, almost 50% of the oxygen that is produced on Earth is coming from algae (Chapman, 2013). They are photosynthetic eukaryotic organisms and are divided into unicellular and pluri-cellular. The uni-cellular ones are about 80% of the species and are called microalgae, while the pluri-cellular ones are the remaining percentage and are called macroalgae or seaweeds (Barsanti L. & Gualtieri P., 2014). Throughout history, algae have been used in various ways, such as the production of animal feed, fertilizers, biofuel, biomaterials, cosmetics, and pharmaceuticals (Vazqyuez Calderon, 2020).

2.2.1 Cultivation of algae

Algae can be cultivated in salty and fresh water, as well as in wastewater (Zabochnicka-Świątek et al., 2019). Microalgae can be farmed either in open ponds or closed systems, each with its own set of advantages and disadvantages (Leite et al., 2013). Open ponds are the simplest and most common method of algae cultivation. They are large, shallow ponds that are exposed to sunlight, which provides the energy required for photosynthesis. Open ponds have less complicated and less expensive construction processes, require little maintenance, and they are suitable for large-scale production (Leite et al., 2013). However, this type of cultivation is more prone susceptible to extreme weather events and water losses, due to evaporation. Open ponds typically have lower biomass productivity compared to closed systems due to their exposure to environmental variables such as temperature, light intensity, and contamination (Li et al., 2019). Additionally, the harvesting process in open ponds can be more challenging and expensive since it involves separating the algae from the water and other contaminants (Acién et al., 2017)



Figure 2: Open ponds for algae cultivation, Archimede Ricerche, 2023

Closed systems, on the other hand, are a more controlled method of algae cultivation. Photobioreactors (PBRs) are the most common closed system and can be found in different applications, such as flat panel, column or the most common one on an industrial scale, tubular PBRs (Vo et al., 2019). They are typically indoor systems that use artificial lightings and controlled conditions, such as temperature and pH, and nutrient levels to maximize growth and productivity

(Leite et al., 2013). They are less prone to contamination and weather conditions than open ponds, and they can also be used in urban areas where space is limited. Another advantage is the year-round production, compared to open systems, which is limited by seasonal variations in sunlight and temperature (Li et al., 2019). Nevertheless, closed systems are more expensive in construction, requiring high maintenance and monitoring to ensure optimal growth conditions (Leite et al., 2013).



Figure 3:Tubular PHRs, Abdel-Raouf et al., 2012

2.2.2 Properties of algae

One of the most significant properties they have is the absorption of nutrients, such as N and P, which are necessary for their growth, alongside with C. Microalgae have also a very rapid growth rate, requiring these nutrients and sunlight for photosynthesis (Zabochnicka-Świątek et al., 2019). Additionally, their energy efficiency is 20 times higher compared to the biomass of other common energy crops, such as maize. And the fact that they can be cultivated in an arid land, makes them non-competitive with food production crops or other land crops (Zabochnicka-Świątek et al., 2019). Besides these facts, algae are suitable for CO2 sequestration, in order to obtain carbon, which is also necessary for their growth (Zabochnicka et al., 2022).

2.3 Urban metabolism and algae

As mentioned before, one of the key principles of a circular urban metabolism is the closure of material and energy flows, the recycling of resources, as well as to address the three metabolic challenges (Brunner, 2007). Algae can have a significant role in this process, as they have various potentials since their integration in urban metabolism will provide several benefits and can reduce the dependency on external resources, such as water and energy (Leong & Chang, 2022). Additionally, when algae are used in a circular model, they can reduce raw material usage, as well as water and energy consumption. All of these make algae suitable for CE and for achieving Sustainable Development Goals (Zabochnicka et al., 2022).

To contribute to a more sustainable urban metabolism, this study aims to focus on the integration of algae in the wastewater treatment system, tackling the three metabolic challenges (Wolman, 1965). Algae have been proposed as a potential solution for wastewater treatment (Cai et al., 2013), as they are effective in removing nutrients from wastewater and can also be used to produce biofuels and sequester carbon dioxide from the atmosphere(Razzak et al., 2017). Algae's capacity to remove nutrients and pollutants can tackle the first two metabolic challenges; "the adequate water supply" and the "effective disposal of sewage" (Morais et al., 2021). The water demand will be reduced as the treated water can be reused for agricultural purposes or industrial procedures, while the remaining algae biomass can be used as a biofuel (Zabochnicka et al., 2022). The third challenge, regarding air pollution, can be mitigated when algae systems are incorporated in WWTPs and located next to heavy industries that emit fuel gas and GHG (Razzak et al., 2017).



Figure 4: The circular model in a picture, Chen et al., 2022; Morais et al., 2021

2.3.1 Algae and Wastewater treatment plants

Wastewater treatment plants are crucial infrastructure for a modern society, ensuring that cities can dispose of their wastewater safely and efficiently, being as a resource of re-suppliers instead of resource end points. The history of WWTPs can be traced back to ancient civilizations, where rudimentary systems were used to manage wastewater. However, it was not until the Industrial

Revolution that the development of centralized, modern wastewater treatment began (Lofrano & Brown, 2010). Focusing on WWTP is of significant importance, as 80% of the wastewater is discharged without any treatment, while just a small percentage of treated water is eventually reused (EEA, 2021b). These numbers indicate a great potential to transform this process into a more circular and sustainable one (UNESCO, 2012).

Wastewater treatment plants have a fundamental role in managing urban waste and protecting the environment by removing pollutants and contaminants from wastewater before it is released into natural waterways. However, WWTPs are high energy consumers, which leads to increased GHG emissions. Traditional methods that remove nutrients are far from the sustainable concept and have plenty of disadvantages such as high energy consumption, CO2 emissions, waste of recyclable water and other resources (Tian et al., 2022).

Composition of wastewater

Wastewater contains organic and inorganic substances, human and animal waste, chemicals, pharmaceuticals, oils, greases, food particles, as well as heavy metals, pathogens, and other pollutants (Acién et al., 2016). Algae need three main substances in order to ensure their growth; Phosphorus, Carbon, and Nitrogen. Inorganic phosphorus and nitrogen can be found in huge quantities in wastewater, but carbon is in low concentration. Hence, it is suggested that algae can absorb the necessary carbon from CO2 emissions coming from heavy industries and flue gases (Morais et al., 2021).

The wastewater can be divided in municipal, agricultural, and industrial (Li et al., 2019). Municipal water is considered the most suitable for algae systems, due to the high concentration of nutrients. Additionally, by increasing the concentration of CO₂ in the algae system – from 5-15%-the lipid content and productivity could also be increased, which would enhance the potential of algae to be used as biofuel, along with the nutrient removal(Ji et al., 2013b).

On the other hand, agricultural wastewater even if it contains a high concentration of nutrients, other chemical substances such as chroma, suspended solids and ammonia create an unsuitable environmental for microalgae application (Li et al., 2019). Similar to agricultural wastewater, industrial one is highly toxic, hence there is no implemented treatment procedure (Li et al., 2019).

To address these issues, researchers are exploring the potential of algae as a way to improve the sustainability of WWTPs. Algae can be considered a solution and close the nutrient loop and mitigate the first two metabolic challenges, when used in wastewater treatment plants, removing harmful pollutants and excess nutrients (Morais et al., 2021). After the removal of nutrients, the purified water can then be reused, reducing the amount of freshwater that needs to be taken from natural resources, ensuring adequate water supplies (1st metabolic challenge) (Abdel-Raouf et al., 2012). Microalgae can remove nutrients and pollutants from water through a process known as phytoremediation. In this process, microalgae absorb the pollutants and excess nutrients from the water and convert them into biomass (Marella et al., 2019). This biomass can then be harvested and processed to produce various products, such as biofuels

(Marella et al., 2019). The nutrients and pollutants that have been absorbed by the algae are taken out of the water and prevented from causing further harm. This helps to improve the quality of the water that is released back into the aquifer, securing safe disposal of sewage (2nd metabolic challenge). Moreover, it contributes to close the nutrient loop, as the nutrients and pollutants are recycled and put back into the system, rather than being released into the environment(Cai et al., 2013).

Besides phosphorus and nitrogen, algae require a source of carbon to support their growth, and CO2 is a major carbon source for microalgae. This means that microalgae can be cultivated using flue gas emissions from industrial processes, including power plants and cement industries that produce significant amounts of CO2 (Iglina et al., 2022). By capturing and utilizing this CO2, microalgae cultivation can contribute to the CO2 loop, helping to reduce greenhouse gas emissions.

However, there are three main factors that can influence nutrient removal and recovery from wastewater (Li et al., 2019). To begin, wastewater characteristics, such as pH, temperature, and concentration of heavy metals, can have a significant impact on algae's growth, nutrient removal and biomass productivity (Cai et al., 2013). Then, the light intensity and light dark cycle, followed by the CO2 concentration (Li et al., 2019). Biotic factors affect algae's growth, and the most significant factor is the alga density, where the higher it is the faster the growth and the removal of nutrients (Lau et al., 1995).

By integrating algae into WWTPs, internal urban systems can move towards a more circular and sustainable approach. In this context, the benefits and challenges of using algae in WWTPs will be explored and analyzed in this study, as well as how this approach can contribute to the development of a sustainable urban metabolism. The utilization of microalgae in wastewater treatment can aid in creating a circular economy, which involves connecting all stages of a process to reuse and enhance the value of waste and raw materials(Morais et al., 2021).

2.3.2 Algae and Carbon capture

Cities are accounting for more than 70% of the world's greenhouse gas emissions, whereas, with rapid urbanization and industrialization, the energy demand in cities has been increasing (World Bank, 2022). This has led to a significant rise in the consumption of fossil fuels, which is one of the primary sources of CO2 emissions (World Bank, 2022). To mitigate the negative impact of urbanization, cities are exploring alternative sources of energy, finding innovative ways to reduce their carbon footprint (Kamal-Chaoui & Robert, 2009). Algae systems have emerged as a promising solution for capturing CO2 emissions in cities, improving air quality (3rd metabolic challenge), while simultaneously treating wastewater (Chen et al., 2022).

Algae can close the carbon loop, as they need Carbon for their growth, which can be in the form of CO2. The biomass, which has absorbed nutrients from the WWTP and CO2 from the atmosphere, can be used as a source of energy (Alami et al., 2021). Algae-based systems can be based next to heavy industries that emit flue gas, capturing CO2 (Iglina et al., 2022). This could

reduce the amount of carbon dioxide in the atmosphere, mitigating its harmful effects on the environment and contributing to the third metabolic challenge (Morais et al., 2021).

The sequestration of CO₂ through photosynthesis by microalgae has gained significant interest as an alternative strategy to reduce carbon emissions. Compared to chemical methods, this process is less capital and energy-intensive, making it a more feasible and sustainable (Seth & Wangikar, 2015). One of the main advantages of using microalgae for carbon sequestration is that the captured CO₂ can be converted into organic carbon, which can be used as a raw material for the production of biofuels (Seth & Wangikar, 2015).

The injection of flue gases, or other residual gases, is a potential strategy to utilize CO2 emissions from various sources in microalgae cultivation. However, the effectiveness of this approach relies heavily on proper execution to avoid any inadvertent release of CO2 into the atmosphere, which could hinder any carbon capture benefits (Seth & Wangikar, 2015). Studies have shown that careful management of the injection process is critical to ensure that the captured CO2 is effectively sequestered by microalgae and not released back into the environment (Acién et al., 2016). Therefore, it is important to develop efficient and sustainable methods for utilizing CO2 emissions in microalgae cultivation to maximize the benefits of carbon capture and reduce the overall carbon footprint of industrial processes (Acién et al., 2016).

2.3.3. Algae and Biofuels

Fossil fuels are our primary source of energy, which has resulted in severe environmental and health consequences, such as air and water pollution and climate change (Perera, 2018). Biofuels have emerged as an alternative and promising solution, with advantages such as reduced greenhouse gas emissions, increased energy security, and economic opportunities for rural communities (UNCTAD, 2005). Depending on the raw material, biomass can produce first, second and third generation of biofuels (Lee & Lavoie, 2013). The first generation is produced from food crops such as corn, sugarcane, and vegetable oils, while the second from non-food crops such as switchgrass, jatropha, and woody biomass (Lee & Lavoie, 2013). Algae used in WWTP can be used to generate biofuels, making use of a previously wasted resource, and creating a closed-loop system (Morais et al., 2021).

Algae biomass is considered a successful third generation, more sustainable and environmentally friendly because it deals better with the main challenges that occur in biofuels' first and second generations (Morais et al., 2021). The third generation of biofuels is considered more promising and advantageous due to several reasons. One significant advantage is that they are produced from non-food sources, such as microalgae, which do not compete with food crops for arable land, thus minimizing the potential food and land-use conflicts and enhancing food security (Walls et al., 2019). Moreover, microalgae can be grown in non-potable water, wastewater, and other non-agricultural areas, further reducing the pressure on limited resources (Walls et al., 2019). When they are cultivated in closed systems under specific conditions, their cultivation can take place throughout the whole year (Leite et al., 2013). Third-generation biofuels also have higher energy yields and higher lipid content than first and second-generation biofuels, making them more efficient and cost-effective (Abbasi et al., 2021).

It is worth mentioning that different kinds of biofuels can be obtained from algae; biodiesel, biohydrogen, biogas and bioethanol (Morais et al., 2021). Additionally, hazardous contaminants in wastewater and hence in biomass do not affect the production of biofuel (Morais et al., 2021), compared to the production of bioplastics that the biomass and the final product should be examined for remnants of contaminants (Leite et al., 2013).

Biofuels coming from algae can be used either as transport fuels or to generate electricity for the WWTP (Zabochnicka et al., 2022). This situation can reduce the dependency on fossil fuels and enhance energy security in Europe, reducing GHG emissions (Alam et al., 2015). Moreover, the use of algae for biofuel production can contribute to the circular economy and sustainable resource management (Alam et al., 2015).

Nevertheless, the usage of algae biomass as a biofuel has a few challenges and barriers that need to be overcome (Leite et al., 2013). To begin, in many cases the technology is still limited, as well as the knowledge of markets and consumers (Vassilev & Vassileva, 2016). High capital costs are required for implementing algae-based biofuel production systems (Demirbas, 2010). Algae cultivation can be sensitive to environmental factors such as temperature, light, and pH, which can affect production and consistency, fluctuating the final price (Alam et al., 2015). Until today there are technical problems that are connected to the cultivation of algae and then their transformation to biofuels (Singh et al., 2011). Algae biofuel production requires specific processing methods and infrastructure, regarding separation of the biomass from wastewater (Slade & Bauen, 2013). Finally, there are no adequate policy frameworks and regulations for the use of algae as a biofuel (Singh et al., 2011). Many European countries have yet to establish clear guidelines and regulations for the production and use of these biofuels, which can create uncertainty for investors and businesses (European Commission, 2022). However, the EU has already goals for using algae as biofuel by 2030, aiming to minimize the fragmented governance framework, reduce the knowledge gap and enhance social awareness (European Commission, 2022).

2.4 Analytical framework

2.4.1 SWOT analysis

SWOT analysis is a widely used tool in business and strategic planning, but its origins can be traced back to the 50s and 60s, at Harvard Business school, developed by George Albert Smith Jr. and C. Roland Christensen (Hill & Westbrook, 1997). Later, the concept was introduced again by Albert Humphrey, a management consultant who led a research project at Stanford University (Hill & Westbrook, 1997). The goal of his project was to identify the reasons of success and failure of businesses. Humphrey and his team developed a framework that assessed a company's internal strengths and weaknesses, as well as external opportunities and threats (Puyt et al., 2023). This framework became known as SWOT analysis, and it quickly gained popularity as a useful tool for strategic planning in a variety of industries and organizations, as well as among scholars (Hill & Westbrook, 1997). Today, SWOT analysis remains a valuable tool for businesses and

organizations to evaluate their position in the market and make robust decisions about their future direction (Gürel, 2017).

A SWOT analysis is considered as a strategic planning framework, which is used to identify and analyze the internal strengths and weaknesses of an organization, as well as external opportunities and threats. There are different SWOT analysis methods, which examine both internal and external factors that may impact the ability of any business or organization to achieve its objectives. On the one side, strengths and weaknesses are connected to internal factors such as the organization's resources, capabilities, and limitations, whereas opportunities and threats refer to external factors such as market trends, competition, and regulatory changes(Gürel, 2017). The purpose of a SWOT analysis is to identify areas where academics, organizations and businesses can improve and develop a strategic plan to take advantage of its strengths and opportunities, address its weaknesses, and mitigate existing threats (Gürel, 2017).

In a similar study, SWOT analysis was used as an analytical tool to evaluate and identify municipal WWTPs regarding their current environmental management and one based on international standards. The research was carried out in Mexico, and SWOT analysis was utilized as a complementary analysis tool for identifying the internal and external factors that aid in identifying challenges and opportunities, ultimately leading to decision-making in environmental initiatives (Herrera-Navarrete et al., 2022).

2.4.2 SWOT analysis methods

There are several SWOT analysis methods, with their advantages and disadvantages, and each one can be used depending on their specific circumstances. However, all of them are strategic planning tools that help the identification of strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats of a model or system (Gürel, 2017).

To begin, the TOWS Matrix can develop strategies that use their strengths to take advantage on external opportunities while mitigating threats, while it provides a more structured framework for developing specific strategies (Weihrich, 1982). In other words, the TOWS matrix starts with the external aspects (threats and opportunities) and then moves to the internal ones (strengths and weaknesses), while the traditional SWOT matrix starts with the internal aspects (Gürel, 2017).

SWOT combined with SMART (Specific, Measurable, Achievable, Relevant, and Time-bound) sets specific, measurable, achievable, relevant, and time-bound goals (Gürel, 2017). SWOT combined with MADM (Multiple Attribute Decision Making) uses a "multi-attribute decision-making" approach to evaluate and prioritize strategic options (Gürel, 2017). Fuzzy SWOT analysis is a mathematical framework that also considers the uncertainty of data (Ghazinoory, 2007). Spatial SWOT analysis considers geographical factors "across time and space" that may affect a business (Øivind Madsen, 2016).

Quantitative and qualitative SWOT analysis combines both types of data to provide a more comprehensive evaluation of the business environment (Gürel, 2017). The SWOT analysis

combined with legal (PESTEL) framework evaluates the external political, economic, social, technological, environmental, and legal factors that impact the organization's operations and strategies (Benzaghta et al., 2021). Finally, SWOT ANP (analytic network process) is another decision-making tool that evaluates strategic options based on a network of interdependent factors (Benzaghta et al., 2021).

This research has followed the TOWS Matrix method, as it can create robust strategic recommendations, by focusing on the external and internal factors. It is further elaborated under the sub-chapter "3.1 Research Framework".

2.4.3 Urban planning methods

Urban planning has a significant role in shaping the construction of cities, aiming to create resilient communities that meet the needs of their inhabitants, both today and in the future, while it is responsible for increasing their sustainability and livability (Huxley & Inch, 2020). The regulation of the built environment and urban design are part of urban planning, alongside with social, economic, and environmental factors (Mohanty & Kumar, 2021). The main challenges that urban planners are facing are connected with transportation, land use, housing and finding the balance between all these, combined with environmental sustainability and livability (Mohanty & Kumar, 2021). These challenges are combated with various urban planning methods, depending on the circumstances (Sailus, 2023).

- Strategic urban planning focuses on a long-term approach and seeks to develop a comprehensive vision for the entire urban area, identifying all necessary actions and policies. It should involve different stakeholders, including government officials, community groups, as well as the private sector (Halla, 2007; Sailus, 2023).
- Land use planning is focusing on the regulation of land use in specific a given area, including zoning laws, policies, and legislations (Barton, 2009; Sailus, 2023).
- Economic development planning: Economic development planning aims on the promotion and management of economic growth, including the creation of new businesses and job opportunities (Cowell, 2013).
- Environmental planning is characterized by the management of natural resources and the protection of the environment in the urban areas, including water resources, air quality, and green spaces(Mersal, 2016; Sailus, 2023).
- Infrastructure planning is the process of designing the physical structures and systems necessary to support the development in an efficient way (Adshead et al., 2019; Sailus, 2023).
- Urban revitalization refers to the process of renewing and improving urban areas, which experience a decline (Ramlee et al., 2015).
- Master planning is method for developing new projects on untouched land, starting from the beginning (Halla, 2007; Sailus, 2023).

Chapter 3: Methodology

This chapter describes the steps that were taken in order to answer the main and sub questions. It illustrates the research framework, research strategy, data collection and data analysis.

3.1 Research Framework

A research framework is a visualization used in research to structure the research process and achieve the research objective (Verschuren & Doorewaard, 2010). In this study the research objective was to define the threats and weaknesses of scaling up the integration of algae in WWTP and then suggest strategic recommendations. The research evaluated this model through SWOT analysis, examining its Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats. The most suitable method for conducting SWOT analysis was the TOWS matrix because it can create strategic recommendations for the company or the proposed model, which aligns with the research objective of this study (Weihrich, 1982). As mentioned before, the SWOT matrix starts analyzing Strengths and Weaknesses (internal aspects), whereas the TOWS starts from the external aspects. This reversed approach identifies potential threats and opportunities and then focuses on how internal strengths and weaknesses can be used to address these factors (Weihrich, 1982).

A SWOT analysis was conducted by following a structured methodology (Gürel, 2017). Firstly, the internal and external factors were identified. As a next step, these factors were categorized into strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats. After analyzing and assessing them, strategies based on the analysis were developed (Gürel, 2017). The analysis was conducted using literature review and interviews with companies and experts, as it is important to involve key stakeholders in the process to ensure a comprehensive and accurate analysis and results (Gürel, 2017).



Figure 5: Workflow of Research Strategy, Own elaboration

Furthermore, after analyzing and comparing the various types of urban planning, the domain of environmental planning was considered the most appropriate for this research. Environmental

urban planning is an important factor in sustainable development in urban areas. This method seeks to promote environmentally responsible practices in urban design, construction, and management, in order to reduce the negative impact of urban development on the natural environment, improving the quality of life for residents (Mersal, 2016). One overarching principle is the conservation and protection of natural resources. In this study, this can be ensured with the safe disposal of treated water back into the environment, tacking the 2nd metabolic challenge. Additionally, environmental urban planning is connected with the improvement of air quality (Mersal, 2016), which can be achieved by CO2 capture from algae-based systems, mitigating the 3rd metabolic challenge. Finally, it promotes waste reduction and renewable energy recourses (Mersal, 2016). This goal is accomplished when algae biomass is transformed into biofuel and with the reuse of wastewater, achieving the 1st metabolic challenge.

3.2 Research Strategy

The aim of this research was to propose strategic recommendations on WWTPs for scaling up algae-based systems, in order to improve the sustainability of urban metabolism. To achieve this goal, a comprehensive and robust research strategy is essential.

The first step to reach this goal was to find ways to answer the research sub-questions. To begin, the first sub-question "In which internal urban systems can alga-based systems be integrated?" was answered through literature review of past research in the domains of WWTPs, heavy industries and algae, as well as CO₂ sequestration. Preliminary keywords for the literature review are provided in section 3.3. Regarding the second sub-question, "What are the Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats (SWOT) of alga-based systems in WWTPs?, a combination of literature review and interviewing relevant companies or algae projects was conducted, to enhance the validity of the SWOT analysis. The SWOT analysis, which is based on the TOWS matrix, led this research to strategic recommendations, which, in conjunction with the scope of environmental urban planning outlined previously, provided the answer to the third sub-question "What specific strategic recommendations can be made to facilitate the scaling up of algae-based systems in WWTPs from an environmental planning perspective?". To propose these recommendations, the main focus was on threats and weaknesses, considering the possible opportunities and strengths as a solution, if applicable. These strategic recommendations were based on literature review and interviews with companies and alga projects.

Finally, the main research question "How alga-based systems can tackle the three metabolic challenges in urban metabolism, considering the principles of circular economy?", was answered after considering the literature review, SWOT analysis and interviews.

Research (Sub)-Question	Data/Information required to answer question	Sources of data
In which internal urban systems can algae-based systems be integrated?	Various domains that algae-based systems can be integrated.	Literature review: Secondary data, published articles, books, reports
What are the Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats (SWOT) of algae-based systems in WWTPs?	Strengths, Opportunities, Weaknesses and Threats of algae-based systems, when integrated in WWTPs	Secondary data; Literature Review Primary Data; Interviews with companies & algae projects
What specific strategic recommendations can be made to facilitate the scaling up of algae-based systems in WWTPs from an environmental planning perspective?	Based on SWOT analysis, recommendations will be proposed	Using answers from previous questions Secondary data; Literature Review Primary Data; Interviews with companies & algae projects

Table 1: Methods per research sub-question, Own elaboration

In this research study, the selected research unit is WWTPs, whereas the geographical borders of this study are the European Union. Beside these, the focus is municipal wastewater from cities, setting aside other types of water, as well as other spatial units. Moreover, the mentioned industries and sectors, such as heavy industries that capture CO2 and the biofuel sector, were not examined, and analyzed in detail.

Nevertheless, this research had a few limitations, as not all companies that are working on wastewater with algae were contacted or answered. This might led to an incomplete collection of data, as the sample size of the companies and alga-projects might not be sufficient. Avoiding bias was also an obstacle, as some companies are focusing on marketing their products and give information aiming to abuse the market.

3.3 Data collection

In this section the data collection process will be analyzed. The principal component of this research entailed the collection of secondary data through a comprehensive review of existing literature, using Google Scholar, Scopus, and scientific magazines as databases, and considering only articles in English. At the beginning of this research and to comprehend the concept of circular economy, algae and urban metabolism, the next key words were used: "circular economy", "urban metabolism", "algae and circular economy", "algae in closing the loops". Then,

the keywords became more targeted, such as "algae and urban metabolism", "algae in WWTP", "algae and biofuels", "algae and CO2 capture". Secondary data collection and analysis aimed to answer the first and partially the second and third sub-question.

To answer in a more precise and scientific way the second and third sub-question, primary data were collected by interviewing companies. More specifically, the primary data were collected through semi-structured interviews with representatives from selected companies and algae projects that have experience in WWTPs, as well as in biofuel generation from algae and CO₂ capture. Below are stated the people that were interviewed. The selection criteria for the interviewees in this study were carefully considered to ensure a comprehensive and diverse perspective on algae-based systems in wastewater treatment, whereas experts and professionals from the academia and industry were contacted, while they should be based in Europe.

Name of Interviewee	Role in the Industry	
Bernard Willems	Manager at InnoLab ²	
Alla Silkina	Senior Researcher at Swansea University	
Marcel Janssen	Assistant Professor at Wageningen University and	
	Member of AlgaePARC	

Table 2: List of Interviewee's names, Own elaboration

The interviews were conducted online, via Teams. The questions aimed to create a more detailed understanding on the Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats that the integration of algae-based systems might have in WWTPs. Additionally to this, open questions were included for strategic recommendation on scaling-up the proposed model. The interviews were recorded, with participants' consent, and then were transcribed for analysis, always following a transparent procedure. Below are mentioned the questions for the interview.

Questions:

- 1. Where do you use algae and how can they contribute to sustainability?
- 2. What would you consider as an internal Strength and external Opportunity of your model?
- 3. What would you consider as internal Weakness and external Threat of this model?
- 4. If the model is in an experimental phase, how are you aiming to scale it up? Which could be the limitations in the future?

Overall, the combination of primary and secondary data provided a holistic and robust understanding of the SWOT analysis, which led eventually to the strategic recommendations.

3.4 Data analysis

The data analysis in this research was carried out in two phases to achieve the research objective. The first phase involved the analysis of secondary data collected from literature review, while the

² InnoLab: European Laboratory Expert in Biomass Valorization

second phase focused on the analysis of data collected through semi-structured interviews with companies and projects. The collected data both from literature review and interviews was analyzed by using qualitative data analysis method.

On the first phase, literature review was conducted to collect data for the all research questions. Regarding the second sub- question, the secondary collected data were examined and analyzed in a way that created a comprehensive SWOT analysis, considering all four aspects (Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, Threats). The creation of the TOWS matrix was the fundamental basis to answer the third sub-question, regarding strategic recommendations.

On the second phase and parallel to the first one, interviews were conducted. The data collected from the interviews was analyzed using content analysis to identify the Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, and Threats associated with algae-based systems in WWTPs. Content analysis was used for the interviews, since it involved analyzing verbal language, in order to identify common patterns with the literature review.

Considering all the previous actions, the main research question was answered, alongside with proposing strategic recommendations for scaling-up the algae-based systems in WWTP and drawing, finally, a conclusion.



Figure 6: Steps for data analysis, Own elaboration

3.5 Ethical Considerations

For the purpose of this research information from interviewers was gathered. Therefore, a form of consent for the participants was sent in prior the interview, emphasizing to be read carefully and signed when needed. The information of voluntary participation was highlighted, as well as their right to withdraw from the interview or decline the interview without giving any explanation or having any consequences. All information was kept in confidentiality and anonymity, upon request. On Appendix I, the form of consent can be found.

Chapter 4: Findings

This chapter presents the findings of the SWOT analysis, as well as the data that were collected by the interviews. The findings of the SWOT analysis and the interviews are collected to answer the second and subsequently the third sub question. The required data for the first sub question were collected under the chapter "Literature Review". All (sub)- questions are answered in detail under the chapter 5 "Discussion".

4.1 SWOT Analysis

This section is analyzing SWOT analysis, which is targeting on algae-systems in WWTPs. More specifically, this analysis is using the TOWS matrix, starting from the external factors (Threats and Opportunities) and moving to the internal factors (Weaknesses and Strengths). Algae-based systems can improve the sustainability of urban metabolism in various ways. They can effectively remove nutrients, particularly nitrogen and phosphorus from wastewater plants (Cai et al., 2013), while they can capture the CO2, as they need the carbon for their growth (Razzak et al., 2017). Then, algae biomass can be used to produce biofuels, closing the material and energy loop in the urban systems (Leite et al., 2013). All these factors are crucial to tackle the three metabolic challenges and create a more circular urban metabolism. Nevertheless, this research is using the TOWS matrix, which is focusing on algae-based systems in WWTPs, in order to explore the limitations of such a system and ways that the algae systems can be scaled-up.

Regarding the classification process as external or internal, as well as their categorization under the different elements of SWOT analysis, several criteria were considered. On the one hand, factors beyond the control of the company or project were classified as external, such as economic barriers related to different and competitive markets, legal factors, social issues, and technological advancements. On the other hand, various elements within the influence of the organization were classified as internal, including profit generation, weaknesses and strengths related to processes, technology, and technical expertise.

Threats	Opportunities	Weaknesses	Strengths
Competition	Circular economy	Sensitivity to environmental factors	Sustainability
Economic barriers	Water reuse	Risk of contamination	Efficiency
Public acceptance	Economic opportunities	Harvesting challenges	High growth rate
Environmental risks	Regulations	Technological barriers	Potential revenue
Regulations	Research and development	Technical expertise	

The table below presents the TOWS matrix in summary.

Table 3: TOWS matrix, Own elaboration

Threats

- **Competition**: Algae-based systems face competition from other wastewater treatment methods, such as traditional activated sludge systems. If algae-based treatment is not cost-competitive or does not receive sufficient support, it may struggle to succeed in the market or to compete with more established technologies (Acién et al., 2016; Morais et al., 2021).
- Economic barriers: These systems may require significant initial investment, which can be a barrier to their adoption (Mohsenpour et al., 2021), as they are still in their early stages of development, and therefore, the technology may not be cost-competitive which makes it difficult to attract investors(Shams Forruque et al., 2022). The initial investment may include the cost of setting up the necessary infrastructure, such as cultivation ponds, photobioreactors, and processing equipment, as well as research and development costs for developing and optimizing the technology (Shams Forruque et al., 2022). Overall, the financial resources needed may deter potential, external investors or organizations from investing and hence embracing algae-based systems, especially if they already have established a cost-effective traditional treatment method, alongside with a more safe and secure technology.
- **Public acceptance**: Lack of public awareness and understanding could hinder their adoption (European Commission, 2022). Many people may not be familiar with the concept of using algae for wastewater treatment, making them hesitant to support it, having also negative perceptions of the technology (European Commission, 2022).
- Environmental risks: Potential release of algae into surrounding water bodies can lead to eutrophication and other environmental risks if not properly managed (Abdul Latif et al., 2022).
- **Regulations:** Implementation of algae in wastewater may face regulatory barriers or challenges related to permitting and land use (Acién et al., 2016). According to the European Commission, there is also a fragmented framework on algae cultivations, which needs to be improved (European Commission, 2022).

Opportunities

- **Circular economy**: The use of algae in wastewater treatment aligns with the circular economy principles of resource, recovery, and reuse (Mohsenpour et al., 2021). As algae remove nutrients from the wastewater, the treated, water can be reused for other purposes, such as agriculture (Cai et al., 2013), while the remaining biomass can be used as a resource of energy, since it can be transformed into biofuel. Hence, this new source of energy can be used by the WWPTs closing the energy loop (Leite et al., 2013).
- Water reuse: Following the circular model, algae can be used to treat wastewater to a high standard, allowing it to be reused for non-potable purposes, such as irrigation or industrial processes (Cai et al., 2013).

- Economic opportunities: Algae can be used to produce a range of high-value byproducts, creating economic opportunities for businesses and communities (European Commission, 2022). As mentioned before, the biomass can be transformed into other products, such as biofuel or even fertilizers, creating a new product market (Leite et al., 2013). However, other forms of economic opportunities could be developed, related to job creation for the operation and maintenance of algae-based wastewater treatment systems (European Commission, 2022).
- **Regulations:** Regulations and policies that promote the use of sustainable wastewater treatment methods, such as algae-based systems, can create opportunities for their wider adoption (European Commission, 2022). One potential benefit of such policies is that they can address some of the economic barriers, especially when governmental bodies are implementing policies that provide financial incentives for businesses to invest in these systems (European Commission, 2022). Additionally, regulations and policies could address some of the environmental risks, such as the restriction of certain chemicals in wastewater treatment (European Commission, 2022).
- **Research and development:** There is an opportunity for further research and development, including the optimization of system design, algae selection, and nutrient recovery (European Commission, 2022). This can boost other innovations or improve the current technology, making the system more efficient and effective (European Commission, 2022).

Weaknesses

- Sensitivity: Algae can be sensitive to variations in temperature, pH, and nutrient levels, which could affect their effectiveness in nutrient removal in WWTPs (Li et al., 2019). Low light transmissivity is another limitation that WWTPs have to deal with, as light is essential for photosynthesis. Light transmissivity can occur when there is limited sunlight in the area that the WWTP is located, or when the water is blear (Nguyen et al., 2022). Pathogens that are in the wastewater can negatively influence the treatment process (Acién et al., 2016).
- Risk of contamination: These systems can be vulnerable to contamination by pathogens or pollutants, which can affect the quality of the algae and its biomass and pose a risk to human health (Nguyen et al., 2022). The causes of contamination could be improper storage, environmental conditions, or failure of the equipment (Nguyen et al., 2022). Finally, any type of contamination could lead to the loss of valuable biomass and reduce the efficiency of the treatment process, negatively affecting the revenue (Nguyen et al., 2022).
- Harvesting challenges: Algae are tiny microorganisms that when they are used in WWTPs are hard to be separated from water and hence to collect the biomass for further uses (Nguyen et al., 2022). The process of harvesting requires specialized equipment, such as

centrifuges, filters, and dewatering technologies (Christenson & Sims, 2011). These technologies are expensive to implement, making the whole system less economically effective, considering a larger scale. Finally, the current limitations in cultivation technology, such as photobioreactors and open ponds, restrict the scalability of these systems, because they still require significant amounts of land, water, and energy (Christenson & Sims, 2011).

- Technological barriers: As there is lack of advanced technology in order to scale -up the algae-based system, most of the implemented alga systems are on a pilot phase or on laboratory research (Morais et al., 2021). There may be challenges in designing and implementing efficient harvesting systems to collect the algae biomass. In addition, the lack of appropriate monitoring and control technologies makes it difficult to optimize the treatment process and ensure consistent performance (Morais et al., 2021). Furthermore, the equipment and infrastructure required to support the growth and harvesting of algae may be costly, limiting the feasibility of larger-scale model. However, the economic barriers are well connected with the ability to scale-up these systems (Li et al., 2019).
- Technical expertise: The design and operation of algae-based systems requires technical expertise in areas such as biology, engineering, and chemistry. This means that wastewater treatment plants should seek advanced expertise(Nguyen et al., 2022). In addition, the lack of technical expertise can lead to poor performance, which can undermine public trust in their effectiveness (Nguyen et al., 2022).

Strengths

- **Sustainability:** Algae integrated in WWTPs can be considered as a sustainable way to treat wastewater, since they can absorb nutrients, especially nitrogen and phosphorus, as well as CO₂ to grow, alongside with sunlight (Cai et al., 2013). Additionally, algae do not require fertilizers or other supplements, as they get all they need from the wastewater (Mohsenpour et al., 2021).
- Efficiency: Algae-based systems can be more efficient than traditional wastewater treatment methods, because they can remove more nutrients, such as nitrogen and phosphorus, from the wastewater (Acién et al., 2016). Parallel to nutrients, algae absorb other pollutants from wastewater, such as heavy metals, organic compounds, and pharmaceuticals (Acién et al., 2016).
- **High growth rate:** Algae can grow at a rapid rate, which means they can treat large volumes of wastewater in a relatively short amount of time, creating also larger amounts of biomass (Yadav et al., 2021).
- **Potential Revenue**: Algae have gained significant attention in recent years due to their various commercial applications (European Commission, 2022). Their biomass has the potential to be transformed to biofuels, such as biodiesel and biogas, and later on sold, providing not only a renewable source of energy but also a source of income for the

facility (Leite et al., 2013). Beside biofuels, there are other commercial applications of algae biomass, for instance, fertilizers, pharmaceuticals, or bio-plastics (European Commission, 2022). Nevertheless, strict regulations are required when biomass is used for the later uses, as it might contain other chemicals, heavy metals and toxic substances that could be transmitted to people and cause harm (Morais et al., 2021).

4.2 Interview findings

This sub-chapter is presenting the main key parts of the interview discussion and the necessary information, which will be analyzed in the discussion chapter.

Interview with Bernard Willems, manager at InnoLab:

In the first interview Bernard Willems (B. Willems, personal interview, 17 May, 2023) mentioned that algae can contribute to produce food or feed additives but not as a protein replacement for soybean for example, because for that the production cost is 10 to 20 times to high. As a strength of the model, when algae are used in wastewater in the CO2 sequestration, which has a high potential to create a clearer atmosphere. Additionally, algae can have a rather low-cost input material to produce high value end products, such as fertilizers. A crucial notice is that they need to be cultivated in a closed building that is well isolated and not in greenhouses which have too many variations due to the weather. On the other hand, as a weakness, he considered the large surface that is required in order to cultivate algae. The already competitive market is considered as a threat for the end-product and in most cases not enough product is produced to deliver to the consumer. Hence, it is unknown quite how much biomass the company will produce in order to have a stable market and customers. Finally, to scale-up the model, investors and funding need to be placed on these systems.

Interview with Alla Silkina, Senior Researcher at Swansea University

The second interview with Alla Silkina (A. Silkina, personal interview, 23 May, 2023) had a more detailed perspective of algae in wastewater. According to her, as a strong point, algae can grow in different types of water, such as waste or marine, and it can cope efficiently with waste material. This means that algae can remove nutrients from waste streams and later on can be used as fertilizers. Furthermore, one significant point is regarding the carbon neutrality. To continue, she explained that fertilizers is a more vital option for the biomass, compared to biofuels, since other existing fuels are cheaper and cannot compete with biofuels coming from algae biomass. Additionally, the biomass is full of nutrients and it would be more valuable to convert it into something more useful. Regulations and social acceptance were the two main limitations that she mentioned, in order to scale-up this model. Finally, she proposed that a closer look to the process in order to achieve a better understanding on the needed technology and cost is required to scale-up the system, alongside with people with more applied and technical skills.

Interview with Janssen Marcel, Assistant Professor at Wageningen University and member of AlgaePARC

The third interview with Janssen Marcel (M. Janssen, personal interview, 9 June, 2023) started by mentioning that the scale-up should be done by companies, as they have the capital. Again, he agreed that the algae biomass should be transformed into fertilizer, instead of biofuel, as the current fuels are very cheap. As a weak point he mentioned that algae cultivation required large surface to treat the wastewater, which means also high construction and equipment cost. Lack of funding, stability and technical skills are the hurdles regarding the bigger scale, whereas building a system that can last long term, e.g. 50 years instead of ten, can improve the economics drastically.

Chapter 5: Discussion

This chapter answers the main research question and sub-questions, considering all the collected, secondary and primary, data. Each question is discussed in a different sub-category, also having interconnections between each (sub)-question and answer. The main research question is answered in the end, after considering all previous questions.

5.1 Internal urban systems and algae-based systems

As mentioned in the previous chapter of "Literature Review", algae-based systems can be integrated in various internal urban systems, such as wastewater treatment plants, CO₂-intensive industries, and biofuel industries (Acién et al., 2016). These algae systems have emerged as a promising technology for integration into various internal urban systems, offering potential benefits in terms of sustainability, resource utilization, regarding water and fuels, and a less polluted atmosphere (Cai et al., 2013). This research focuses mainly on a key internal urban system where algae-based systems can be effectively integrated: wastewater treatment plants, where the other two forementioned systems are incorporated though circular economy.



Figure 7: Inputs and outputs in a more circular urban metabolism, where algae are integrated, Own elaboration

To begin, algae-based systems can be integrated into WWTPs as a component of the nutrient removal process. By utilizing algae in the final stages of treatment, residual nutrients, such as nitrogen and phosphorus, can be efficiently removed from the treated wastewater(Nguyen et al., 2022). The treated water can be reused for agricultural purposes, improving the water supply and distribution system, or even for industries that generate energy, in order to cool down their processes (Mohsenpour et al., 2021). At this point the first two metabolic challenges have been mitigated. The first one regarding the adequate water supply, as the treated water is reused for other non-potable purposes. The second challenge refers to the safe and effective disposal of sewage, as not only nutrients but also other chemicals can be removed from the wastewater with the use of algae, enhancing the wastewater management system of a city (Wolman, 1965).

Algae assimilate these nutrients, contributing to improved water quality and reduced environmental impact. The remaining biomass can be used when it is transformed into a useful material (Zabochnicka et al., 2022). The product that was discussed in this research was biofuel, in order to generate electricity to the WWTP or even for other commercial uses. However, according to the interviews, converting algae biomass into biofuel is insufficient for a few reasons, which will be analyzed further below.

Besides biofuels, the biomass can also be used as fertilizers, but at this point strict regulations should be enacted, as the biomass might contain pathogens that might be transmitted into the growing plants. Nevertheless, in case that the algae cultivation contains pathogens, the latter will kill all the reproduction, making impossible the biomass generation (Acién et al., 2016).

To continue, algae beside nitrogen and phosphorus need carbon to grow. This carbon can also be obtained in the form of CO₂, which comes from heavy industries, such as power plants or cement factories, which release substantial quantities of CO₂ into the atmosphere (Razzak et al., 2017). This integration of algae can effectively mitigate the CO₂ emissions, tackling the third metabolic challenge regarding air pollution in urban areas, and improving the environmental performance, contributing to the goal of carbon neutrality (Chen et al., 2022).

Finally, algae-based systems hold a significant potential for integration into the biofuel industry, hence the transportation urban system. Algae can be cultivated to produce biomass rich in oils, which can be converted into various forms of biofuels (Leite et al., 2013). However, this concept is not embraced by everyone for couple of reasons. First of all, the market is not ready for biofuels, which are made of algae biomass, as it is hard to compete the current fuel market. On the one hand, the cheap, traditional fuels are hard to be replaced and on the other hand, Marcel Janssen (M. Janssen, personal interview, 9 June, 2023) mentioned, "the alternative option for more sustainable options lies on electric vehicles". Another important point was raised by Alla Silkina (A. Silkina, personal interview, 23 May, 2023), saying that "this biomass is full of valuable nutrients, that should be converted into something more useful, like fertilizers".

In each of these internal urban systems, algae-based systems offer unique advantages, especially in WWTPs and CO₂ capture, as the biofuel industry is becoming uncertain. However, challenges such as scaling up production, optimizing cultivation methods, and developing cost-effective harvesting and processing techniques need to be addressed to fully realize the potential of algaebased systems in these contexts. Through the SWOT analysis, this research will continue discussing strong points and limitations of this model, reasons that it is still in a small scale and finally, strategic recommendations to overcome the challenges and achieve the larger scale.

5.2 Discussion on SWOT analysis

Algae-based systems exhibit several strengths when integrated into wastewater treatment plants and other internal urban systems (Abdel-Raouf et al., 2012). In this research, the SWOT analysis presented some key strengths and opportunities, as well as weaknesses and threats of this model, which are discussed in this sub-chapter.
Aspect	Strengths	Weaknesses	Opportunities	Threats
Sustainability	- Utilizes nutrients (nitrogen, phosphorus) and absorbs CO2 from the atmosphere for growth	- Heavy metals and toxic compounds from wastewater could be transmitted into the food chain	- CO2 sequestration can support carbon neutrality in urban areas	- Strict regulations required to prevent health problems
Nutrient removal efficiency	 Algae obtain necessary nutrients from wastewater, reducing the need for additional fertilizers/supplements 	- Sensitivity to variations in temperature, pH, and nutrient levels	 Improved water quality due to assimilation of heavy metals, organic compounds, and pharmaceuticals 	- Pathogens in wastewater can interfere with treatment process
High growth rate	- Treats large volumes of wastewater in a short time	 Low light transmissivity, limiting effectiveness in locations with limited sunlight 	- Algae biomass can be used for biofuels, fertilizers, or bioplastics	- Limited funding for algae-based projects
Economic viability	- Production of high-value byproducts like lipids for biofuels	- Expensive infrastructure and equipment	- Favorable regulations and policies can promote adoption	- Competition from other wastewater treatment methods
Technical expertise	- Can create economic prospects, job opportunities, and increased revenue through biomass and byproduct sales	 Limited technical expertise in natural sciences and engineering 	 Incentives can stimulate innovation and research in algae- based systems 	- Economic barriers and high upfront costs
Public acceptance		- Lack of awareness and understanding may lead to skepticism		- Environmental risks, potential negative impacts on ecosystems
Scalability		- Most projects/facilities are in small-scale or experimental phase		

Table 4: Summary of key points of the SWOT analysis, Own elaboration

Firstly, these systems offer sustainability benefits as they utilize nutrients, such as nitrogen and phosphorus, and absorb CO₂ from the atmosphere to grow (Cai et al., 2013). According to the interviews, the CO₂ sequestration is considered a great advantage of algae, as it can be a support to reach the carbon neutrality in urban areas (Chen et al., 2022). Moreover, algae obtain all their necessary nutrients from the wastewater itself, eliminating the need for additional fertilizers or supplements (Mohsenpour et al., 2021). They can assimilate not only nitrogen and phosphorus but also heavy metals, organic compounds, and pharmaceuticals, leading to improved water quality (Acién et al., 2016). However, at this point strict regulations are essential as those heavy metals and other toxic compounds can be transmitted into the food chain and eventually to human bodies, causing health problems (Morais et al., 2021).

The high growth rate of algae is another strength, enabling the treatment of large volumes of wastewater in a short amount of time (Yadav et al., 2021). Rapid growth indicates adaptability and the ability to utilize more nutrients from the wastewater, which is crucial for effective treatment and for the water reuse (Yadav et al., 2021). Having accomplished these two goals- the reuse of threated water and the safe disposal of wastewater- the first two metabolic challenges have been also achieved (Wolman, 1965), leading eventually to a more sustainable and circular urban metabolism. Finally, to enhance the circularity and close the energy or the material loop, the algae biomass can be used in the energy sector as a form of biofuel or in the creation of fertilizers or bioplastics (Demirbas, 2010). However, even if biofuels are necessary in today's world, biofuel from algae biomass might not be competitive enough with the current fuel market (Leite et al., 2013). Hence, the main focus regarding the biomass should be on other forms, starting with fertilizers as the most widely common, as algae are rich in nutrients, enriching the soil (Wielemaker et al., 2018).

Despite their strengths, algae-based systems face certain weaknesses that need to be addressed. Sensitivity to variations in temperature, pH, and nutrient levels can affect their nutrient removal

effectiveness in WWTPs (Li et al., 2019). Low light transmissivity poses another challenge, particularly in locations with limited sunlight, as light is essential for photosynthesis (Nguyen et al., 2022). Pathogens present in the wastewater can also interfere with the treatment process, by wiping out the algae population or jeopardizing the quality of the algae biomass (Nguyen et al., 2022). This can have a negative result in the amount of biomass that is produced, according to Bernard Willems (B. Willems, personal interview, 17 May, 2023), creating an unstable market as the company has not managed to cultivate the willing amount of biomass, making unsatisfied customers. Additionally, based on the interview with Alla Silkina (A. Silkina, personal interview, 23 May, 2023) and Janssen Marcel (M. Janssen, personal interview, 9 June, 2023), "the large surface that is required in another disadvantage, as this is also connected with the high cost of infrastructure and the land use".

Another part of the infrastructure is the required equipment, which can be expensive to implement and operate, making large-scale adoption economically less viable, parallel with the limited funding that exists in the European Union for algae-based projects (Acién et al., 2016; Mohsenpour et al., 2021). As the interviewers also mentioned, technical expertise in natural sciences and engineering is limited but necessary for the design and operation of these systems, which may require additional personnel or external expertise for implementation and maintenance (Nguyen et al., 2022).

Economically, algae-based systems offer multiple opportunities. The production of high-value byproducts from algae, such as lipids for biofuels, can create economic prospects for businesses and communities, job creation, and increased revenue through the sale of excess biomass and byproducts (European Commission, 2022). Furthermore, favorable regulations and policies can promote the adoption of algae-based systems by providing financial incentives, addressing economic barriers, and mitigating environmental risks associated with traditional treatment methods (European Commission, 2022). These policies can also stimulate innovation and research in algae-based systems, optimizing their design, algae selection, and nutrient recovery processes (European Commission, 2022). Nevertheless, these regulations are most of the times neglected, as algae are not quite widespread and do not return a high revenue, as they are still in a small scale.

On the other hand, beside their potential, these systems face certain threats that could impede their adoption. To begin, competition from other wastewater treatment methods, including traditional systems and newer technologies, poses a challenge (Acién et al., 2016; Morais et al., 2021). If algae-based treatment is not cost-competitive, it may struggle to establish itself in the market against more established alternatives (Acién et al., 2016; Morais et al., 2021). Economic barriers, such as significant initial investments and lack of cost-competitiveness, can hinder their adoption, (Mohsenpour et al., 2021; Shams Forruque et al., 2022), whereas the high upfront costs associated with infrastructure and research and development may discourage investment (Shams Forruque et al., 2022). However, as Janssen Marcel (M. Janssen, personal interview, 9 June, 2023) explained, "building a system that can last for a long term, can actually reduce the cost", while Alla Silkina (A. Silkina, personal interview, 23 May, 2023) claimed that "better understanding of the technology that is needed is necessary in order to minimize the infrastructure's expenses".

Public acceptance can also be a threat, a topic that Alla Silkina (A. Silkina, personal interview, 23 May, 2023) referred to, as "the lack of awareness and understanding may lead to skepticism". Environmental risks, such as the potential release of algae into water bodies, need to be effectively managed to avoid unintended consequences and negative impacts on ecosystems (Abdul Latif et al., 2022). Additionally, regulatory barriers, permitting challenges, and fragmented frameworks related to algae cultivation can pose obstacles to implementation (Acién et al., 2016; European Commission, 2022).

Beside all the advantages and disadvantages of algae-based systems in urban metabolism, especially in WWTPs, one main limitation is the small scale of these systems (Morais et al., 2021). Most of the projects and facilities are in a small scale or even experimental phase, making it hard to embrace all the opportunities and strengths they offer. In the next sub-chapter, strategic recommendations will be examined in order to scale up the algae-based systems, considering the environmental planning.

5.3 Strategic recommendations

Based on the TOWS matrix and on the environmental planning, strategic recommendations are discussed and analyzed, in order to facilitate the scaling up of algae-based wastewater treatment plants. As mentioned before, environmental planning involves the effective management of natural resources and the preservation of the environment within urban areas. It encompasses various aspects such as the sustainable utilization of water resources and ensuring good air quality. This entails implementing strategies and policies that aim to minimize the negative impact of urbanization on the environment, while maximizing the benefits and services that natural resources provide to the urban population (Mersal, 2016; Sailus, 2023).

→ SO (Strengths-Opportunities) Strategies:

Algae biomass offers the potential for generating revenue and by utilizing the by-products of the algae biomass, wastewater treatment plants can have an additional income (Zabochnicka et al., 2022). The most profitable and suitable products for the market must be considered, and after this research biofuel might not be the one, since the fuel market is already competitive. Fertilizers seem to be quite appropriate, as the biomass contains valuable nutrients (Zabochnicka-Świątek et al., 2019). The treated water can also be used as a commodity and create extra profit, as it can be reused for irrigation and in industries (Zabochnicka et al., 2022). The products derived from algae can serve as a sustainable solution, reducing reliance on raw materials, for fertilizers and water, and mitigating environmental impact. This revenue generation can further support the long-term viability and economic feasibility of algae-based wastewater treatment plants and support the new technologies and equipment that is needed (Zabochnicka et al., 2022).

Collaboration with academic and research institutions holds significant potential in advancing the development and testing of new technologies aimed at enhancing the technical expertise for the efficiency and effectiveness of algae systems (Nguyen et al., 2022). By fostering partnerships with institutions, universities and companies' wastewater treatment plants can access the expertise and resources necessary to optimize the performance of algae-based systems. This collaboration can involve joint research and development projects to address key challenges related to system design, nutrient recovery, scalability, and cost-effectiveness (Nguyen et al., 2022).

Finally, considering the opinion of interviewers, funding is a key problem of not scaling up, hence, partnering with private investors can play a crucial role. Private investment can provide the necessary funds to support the infrastructure development and operational costs associated with larger-scale implementation (European Commission, 2022). These partnerships can also bring valuable market knowledge, aiding in the commercialization and wider adoption of algae-based technologies and systems (European Commission, 2022).

Nevertheless, environmental urban planners should incorporate these strategies, in order to create a sustainable city, starting with the context of urban agriculture. By integrating algaebased wastewater treatment systems with urban farming practices, cities can create a balanced relationship between food production and sustainable wastewater management. As a first step, the treated water can be provided and used by citizens that cultivate urban farms and urban gardens or even urban roofs, providing a reliable and sustainable water source. The second step would be to transform the biomass into a nutrient-rich fertilizer on the same plantations, promoting healthy and sustainable plant growth and reducing the need for synthetic fertilizers. Therefore, urban planners could turn their focus into expanding urban gardens and roofs in buildings, where algae biomass and the treated water can be utilized, enhancing the sustainability of urban agriculture.

Furthermore, these systems can be implemented in the development of eco-industrial parks or sustainable industrial zones. Hence, the treated water can be utilized for industrial processes, reducing the demand for freshwater resources and minimizing the environmental impact of industrial activities. The by-products derived from the algae biomass can be utilized within the industrial park, as a biofuel, creating a closed-loop system where waste from one industry becomes a valuable resource for another. This promotes resource efficiency, economic growth, and environmental sustainability within the industrial sector.

Another possible implementation for urban planners could be in urban planning and projects focused on water capture and water management. Since these systems can be integrated into the design of stormwater management infrastructure, firstly, treated water can be reused for irrigation, or even groundwater recharge, mitigating simultaneously the risk of urban flooding.

→ ST (Strengths-Threats) Strategies:

Regarding the strengths and threats of this matrix, there are more recommendations. Firstly, it is essential to highlight the sustainability and efficiency of algae systems in comparison to

traditional treatment methods(Muga & Mihelcic, 2008). By emphasizing these advantages, public awareness can be raised, leading to increased acceptance of the utilization of such a model. This can be achieved through targeted educational campaigns, public outreach programs, and the dissemination of research findings that present the positive environmental and economic outcomes associated with algae systems (European Commission, 2022).

Furthermore, monitoring and adapting to weather conditions is crucial to mitigate potential challenges that may arise in relation to algae growth and harvesting, due to algae's sensitivity on external conditions (temperature, pH levels, nutrient availability). Therefore, continuous monitoring of environmental factors and the implementation of adaptive strategies can optimize algae growth and ensure efficient harvesting. This may involve utilizing more advanced equipment to keep the conditions stable, implementing control measures to regulate environmental conditions (Morais et al., 2021).

Regarding the direct implementation for urban planners, aiming to raise public awareness, algae systems could be placed in green infrastructure. By integrating algae systems into the design of green spaces, parks, and urban water bodies, cities can showcase the sustainability and efficiency of this approach to the public. These spaces can serve as demonstration sites and educational platforms, providing opportunities for community engagement and raising public awareness about the benefits of algae systems. Additionally, the integration of algae systems with other green infrastructure components, such as rain gardens or bioswales, can enhance the water treatment capacity and ecological value of these systems.

→ WO (Weaknesses-Opportunities) Strategies:

To maximize the utilization of algae systems in wastewater treatment plants, it is crucial to implement a multifaceted approach that encompasses government policies and regulations. This approach aims to overcome economic and technological barriers and optimize the performance of algae-based systems (European Commission, 2022).

First of all, seeking government incentives and regulations is crucial, as governments can provide financial support, tax benefits, or grants to encourage industries to invest in algae-based technologies (European Commission, 2022). Additionally, implementing regulations that mandate the use of algae systems can foster the development and integration of these systems into existing wastewater treatment infrastructure.

Secondly, the understanding and development of advanced technologies, that enhance the scalability and efficiency of these systems, is an essential point (Abdul Latif et al., 2022). Therefore, research and development should be focused towards improving the cultivation techniques, optimizing the design of photobioreactors, and enhancing the harvesting and processing methods of algal biomass (European Commission, 2022).

Lastly, increasing technical expertise in relevant fields such as biology, engineering, and chemistry is of a significant importance (Nguyen et al., 2022). Encouraging research collaborations and educational programs can foster a deeper understanding of algae biology, bioengineering principles, and chemical processes involved in wastewater treatment (Nguyen et al., 2022). This expertise can lead to the development of innovative solutions and improved system designs.

However, in order to achieve robust regulations and incentives, government bodies should corporate with environmental urban planners, discussing which technologies are most suitable for financial support, as well as easy to be handles by citizens or even companies.

→ WT (Weaknesses-Threats) Strategies:

The development of contingency strategies to prevent and manage contamination of algaebased systems is essential to reduce the risk of potential public health concerns. This involves implementing robust monitoring and quality control measures throughout the entire process, from cultivation to harvesting, to ensure the integrity of the algae biomass and minimize the presence of pathogens or pollutants (European Commission, 2022).

Co-operation with other organizations plays a significant role in overcoming technological barriers (European Commission, 2022). By establishing partnerships and knowledge-sharing networks with academic and research institutions, private companies, and government agencies, valuable resources and expertise can be combined (European Commission, 2022). This collaboration can facilitate the development and testing of new technologies, the optimization of system design, and the identification of innovative solutions,

Overall, considering the strategic recommendations and by taking action to implement them, algae-based systems in WWTPs can become successful in the future. Hence, urban metabolism has the potential to be transformed in to a sustainable one, mitigating the three metabolic challenges and closing the energy and material loops.

5.4 Tackling the three metabolic challenges

Urban metabolism refers to the flow of resources, energy, and waste within urban systems (Kennedy et al., 2011). As cities continue to grow, they face three significant metabolic challenges; the adequate water supply, air pollution and the effective disposal of sewage (Wolman, 1965). Algae-based systems offer a promising solution to tackle these challenges while aligning with the principles of the circular economy and environmental planning (Zabochnicka et al., 2022). By integrating algae into urban metabolism, cities can achieve resource efficiency, reduce environmental impact, and foster sustainable development.

To begin, resource scarcity, especially water scarcity, is a major concern in urban metabolism, particularly regarding water and nutrients (International Energy Agency, 2008). By integrating algae-based systems into wastewater treatment plants, cities can recover these valuable nutrients, which can be reused in various applications, such as fertilizers or bio-based products (Zabochnicka et al., 2022). Additionally, instead of treating wastewater solely for disposal, these

systems harness the potential of nutrients present in the wastewater (Nguyen et al., 2022). Algae assimilate and remove nitrogen and phosphorus from the wastewater, effectively converting them into biomass. This biomass can be harvested and processed to recover these nutrients, closing the nutrient and material loop and reducing reliance on external inputs (Muga & Mihelcic, 2008). By incorporating nutrient recovery from wastewater, cities can alleviate the pressure on conventional fertilizer production, reduce nutrient pollution in water bodies, and mitigate the second metabolic challenge, regarding the safe disposal of sewage(Wolman, 1965). Parallel to nutrient recovery, algae-based systems facilitate water reuse, another essential aspect of circular urban metabolism. By effectively treating wastewater, algae-based systems produce treated water that can be reused for non-potable purposes, such as irrigation, industrial processes, or urban green spaces (Morais et al., 2021). Furthermore, the reuse of treated water contributes to the conservation of natural ecosystems and helps create a closed-loop system within the urban environment.

To continue, urban metabolism is also linked to the environmental and air pollution (UNEP, 2022). Algae can play a crucial role in carbon sequestration by utilizing CO₂ from various sources, including flue gases from industries or power plants (Razzak et al., 2017). Algae-based systems offer a sustainable approach to mitigate these forms of pollution through, regarding CO₂ sequestration. As algae need carbon to grow, they have the ability to absorb CO₂ and hence reduce the levels of CO₂ (Chen et al., 2022), mitigating the third metabolic challenges, regarding air pollution (Wolman, 1965), aligning with the environmental planning aspect, which aims to create an atmosphere of good quality.

To conclude, algae hold great promise for addressing metabolic challenges in urban metabolism through the principles of the circular economy. By integrating algae into urban systems, cities can tackle resource scarcity, mitigate environmental pollution, and improve waste management. However, to utilize the full potential of algae-based systems, it is essential to address the aforementioned limitations, such as economic barriers, public acceptance and fragmented policies and regulations. Through strategic planning, collaboration, and innovation, algae-based systems can contribute to building sustainable and resilient cities. In the future, the implementation of these strategies should be evaluated based on specific criteria, and assess whether or not these systems contributed to the sustainability of urban metabolism. For example, the air and water quality can be measured, however the results might have been affected by other factors as well. Further research is required upon these criteria.

Chapter 6: Conclusions and Recommendations

6.1. Conclusion

This thesis examined a different way of making urban metabolism more sustainable, tackling the three metabolic challenges, by integrating algae-based systems. Today, there is an urgency of addressing the negative impacts of human activity on the Earth's balance and ecosystems,

particularly in the context of the Anthropocene epoch, as the increased urbanization has intensified the struggles linked to sustainable resource management and environmental degradation (Steffen et al., 2007). Consequently, there is a continuous necessity to reconceptualize urban systems, enhancing their resource utilization patterns and fostering sustainability.

As mentioned under the introduction chapter, the concept of urban metabolism has been introduced as a key framework for understanding the flow of resources within cities (Kennedy et al., 2007). By examining the inputs, outputs, and internal processes of urban systems, urban metabolism provides valuable insights into the interactions between cities and their environment (Kennedy et al., 2007). The three metabolic challenges identified by Wolman – adequate water supply, effective sewage disposal, and air pollution control – are considered as critical issues that hinder the efficient performance of metabolic flows in urban areas (Wolman, 1965).

To address these challenges, the integration of algae-based systems within the internal urban system has been proposed as a promising solution. Algae have demonstrated the ability to close resource loops, create circular urban metabolism, and most importantly mitigating the three metabolic challenges. Therefore, the main question that this research aimed to answer is "how algae can tackle these three metabolic challenges in urban metabolism". This study showed that algae have the potential to be integrated in various systems, such as heavy industries that emit CO2, however, its main focus was on WWTPs, where algae present a great potential to improve urban metabolism's sustainability. By integrating algae into wastewater treatment plants, nutrients can be efficiently removed, improving water quality and availability, whereas the treated water can be used for agricultural purposes or for the process of other industries (Zabochnicka et al., 2022). Moreover, placing WWTPs near heavy industries allows for the capture of CO2emissions, thus enhancing air quality and mitigating the impact of air pollution (Razzak et al., 2017). The utilization of algae biomass as a biofuel, bioplastic or fertilizer further promotes circular economy principles by closing the material and energy loops (Demirbas, 2010). To continue with the first sub question, algae and their by-products can be integrated in various urban systems, such the transportation sector, the WWTPs, and the urban irrigation sector.

However, despite the potential benefits of algae-based systems, their large-scale commercialization and practical implementation face various technical, economic, and regulatory limitations (Morais et al., 2021). For that reason, a SWOT analysis, which is connected to the second sub question, was conducted on algae in WWTPs, alongside with interviews, in order to identify key points and limitations of this model and develop strategic recommendations for their successful upscaling and utilization within urban metabolism. According to the SWOT analysis, Strengths were considered the CO₂ sequestration, the nutrient removal, the reuse of water and of biomass, overall, following a circular model, increasing the sustainability of the system. At this point, it is worth mentioning that the production of biofuel was not considered economically feasible, as the current fuel market is already competitive. Nevertheless, other products can be created by algae biomass, equally valuable to biofuels, (fertilizers, bioplastics),

creating another potential source of revenue. Moreover, the main weaknesses were the capital investment, the technological barriers and technical expertise, while the most common threat is the public acceptance, alongside with the fragmented regulations. Nevertheless, there are plenty opportunities that can tackle these challenges, such as investing in long term infrastructure, creating a new market for the bioproducts and involving institutions into the research. By following these, this model can have a higher rate of success when it is integrated into urban metabolism.

Finally, regarding the strategic recommendations and hence the last sub question, the collaboration of the academia, the private sector, as well as the government bodies is of great importance, in order to enhance the technical expertise, advance the required technology and improve the fragmented regulatory framework. Raising public awareness towards algae and the environmental protection could build a more empowered society, which is ready to take action and accept new initiatives and innovations.

In other words, a futuristic metabolic city where the recommendations for integrating algaebased systems into wastewater treatment have been embraced could be perceived more sustainable and circular, offering a more efficient and environmentally friendly approach. These systems would be in various areas of the city, in order to maximize the benefits, they can provide. On the one side of the city, the urban planners could place these systems next to heavy industries, in order to improve the air quality for the citizens. On the other side, algae systems would be incorporated into the WWTPs, harnessing the natural power of sunlight, allowing algae to thrive and absorb nutrients, such as nitrogen and phosphorus, from the wastewater. This threated water and biomass could be utilized by companies, the municipality, agriculture, and citizens. Companies could use the treated water for their processes, whereas the remaining sectors for agricultural and irrigation purposes. Having a city with communal gardens, or roof grades, even citizens could take part in this recreational space, and learn about the benefits of circular economy, algae, and the value of saving the water, promoting a more sustainable water cycle.

But the benefits wouldn't stop there. The algae biomass itself would become a valuable resource, with multiple applications. Biofertilizer production would be one of the key outputs, as it could be used in the same urban gardens and parks, mitigating the use of chemical ones. Algae biomass also offers the option to be transformed into biofuels, however it might not be vital, due to the competitive market of the current fuels and electrical vehicles. Nevertheless, community engagement is a cornerstone to a successful metabolic city. Residents actively participate in algae cultivation projects, maintaining green spaces, and contributing to the circular economy.

Upon all, collaboration and knowledge-sharing would be at the heart of this transformation. Partnerships between research institutions, private companies, and government agencies would drive continuous innovation and improvement in algae-based systems, having as a goal the protection of the environment, beside the profits. Scientists and engineers would work together to optimize the design of the equipment alongside with the procedures, aiming to develop advanced monitoring and control technologies, while urban planners and government bodies

would corporate to find the most suitable locations and systems to implement these systems, creating a sustainable urban metabolism. Educational campaigns towards citizens should be on the top of the agenda for the government, raising public awareness towards algae and the necessity of the environmental protection, in nowadays.

As a result of these advancements, the metabolic city of the future would be characterized by clean, efficient, and resourceful wastewater management, while the residents would enjoy the benefits of cleaner water, reduced pollution, and a sense of belonging in their community, since they would have the chance to contribute to a greener and more sustainable future.

6.2 Limitations and recommendations for future research

During this research there were several limitations that occurred and could be also a future, new research topic. The biggest limitation is that the desired number of interviews was not achieved. This can result in limited data, as diverse input from the industries is significantly important and gives a different perspective compared to literature. Biased interviewers are considered as another limitation, as their perspective is linked either to their personal research or to the products of their company, leading to one-sided opinion. Additionally, the results are generalized to all Europe, even if the interviewers where from three European countries; the UK, Netherlands, Belgium. However, in order to achieve this large scale implementation of algae systems in wastewater treatment plants, strong economies with advanced technologies are needed, a situation which does not apply in the whole part of Europe equally.

As further research, I would include more interviews with different sectors that are not only related to wastewater treatment plants. To begin, I would interview representatives from the wastewater treatment industry, such as Aqualia, in Spain, as well as traditional treatment industries, to comprehend their biases and barriers, in case they have a negative opinion about algae in that sector. Moreover, due to the fragmented regulations on algae, I would consider crucial interviews with government representatives, to understand the reasons that the framework is limited and ways that can promote policy initiatives on algae in WWTPs. Finally, interviews with the private sector as the perspective of private investors is of a significant importance and could influence the initial capital investments.

Therefore, three main research topics could be conducted in the future. The first one can focus on collecting more primary data from companies and projects regarding algae in wastewater, in order to gain more personal and practical insights. Parallel to this, local citizens could be interviewed in order to examine the public acceptance of the community and comprehend their opinions and suggestions towards the new algae-systems. The second one could focus on algae and CO2 sequestration, based on a SWOT analysis, in order to scale-up also this procedure. Finally, the third one should be focus on algae's biomass and its transformation into fertilizers, as well as their challenges and limitations.

REFERENCES:

- Abbasi, M., Pishvaee, M. S., & Mohseni, S. (2021). Third-generation biofuel supply chain: A comprehensive review and future research directions. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, *323*, 129100. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JCLEPRO.2021.129100
- Abdel-Raouf, N., Al-Homaidan, A. A., & Ibraheem, I. B. M. (2012). Microalgae and wastewater treatment. In *Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences* (Vol. 19, Issue 3, pp. 257–275). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sjbs.2012.04.005
- Abdul Latif, A., Chin, J. Y., Mohd Harun, M. H. Z., & Low, S. C. (2022). Environmental impacts and imperative technologies towards sustainable treatment of aquaculture wastewater: A review. *Journal of Water Process Engineering*, *46*, 102553. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JWPE.2021.102553
- Acién, F. G., Gómez-Serrano, C., Morales-Amaral, M. M., Fernández-Sevilla, J. M., & Molina-Grima, E. (2016). Wastewater treatment using microalgae: how realistic a contribution might it be to significant urban wastewater treatment? In *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* (Vol. 100, Issue 21, pp. 9013–9022). Springer Verlag. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-016-7835-7
- Acién, F. G., Molina, E., Reis, A., Torzillo, G., Zittelli, G. C., Sepúlveda, C., & Masojídek, J. (2017).
 Photobioreactors for the production of microalgae. *Microalgae-Based Biofuels and Bioproducts: From Feedstock Cultivation to End-Products*, 1–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-101023-5.00001-7
- Adshead, D., Thacker, S., Fuldauer, L. I., & Hall, J. W. (2019). Delivering on the Sustainable Development Goals through long-term infrastructure planning. *Global Environmental Change*, *59*, 101975. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.GLOENVCHA.2019.101975
- Agudelo-Vera, C. M., Mels, A., Keesman, K., & Rijnaarts, H. (2012). The Urban Harvest Approach as an Aid for Sustainable Urban Resource Planning. *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, *16*(6), 839–850. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1530-9290.2012.00561.x
- Alam, F., Mobin, S., & Chowdhury, H. (2015). Third generation biofuel from Algae. *Procedia Engineering*, *105*, 763–768. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proeng.2015.05.068
- Alami, A. H., Alasad, S., Ali, M., & Alshamsi, M. (2021). Investigating algae for CO2 capture and accumulation and simultaneous production of biomass for biodiesel production. *Science of the Total Environment*, 759. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.143529
- Barsanti L., & Gualtieri P. (2014). *Algae: Anatomy, Biochemistry, and Biotechnology*. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1201/b16544
- Barton, H. (2009). Land use planning and health and well-being. *Land Use Policy*, *26*(SUPPL. 1), S115–S123. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.LANDUSEPOL.2009.09.008
- Benzaghta, M. A., Elwalda, A., Mousa, M., Erkan, I., & Rahman, M. (2021). SWOT analysis applications: An integrative literature review. *Journal of Global Business Insights*, 6(1), 55–73. https://doi.org/10.5038/2640-6489.6.1.1148

- Broto, V. C., Allen, A., & Rapoport, E. (2012). Interdisciplinary Perspectives on Urban Metabolism. Journal of Industrial Ecology, 16(6), 851–861. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1530-9290.2012.00556.x
- Brunner, P. H. (2007). Reshaping Urban Metabolism. *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, *11*(2), 11–13. https://doi.org/10.1162/jie.2007.1293
- Cai, T., Park, S. Y., & Li, Y. (2013). Nutrient recovery from wastewater streams by microalgae: Status and prospects. In *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* (Vol. 19, pp. 360–369). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2012.11.030
- Camaren, & Swilling. (2012). Sustainable, resource efficient cities : making it happen. UNEP.
- Chapman, R. L. (2013). Algae: The world's most important "plants"-an introduction. *Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change*, *18*(1), 5–12. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11027-010-9255-9
- Chen, J., Dai, L., Mataya, D., Cobb, K., Chen, P., & Ruan, R. (2022). Enhanced sustainable integration of CO2 utilization and wastewater treatment using microalgae in circular economy concept. In *Bioresource Technology* (Vol. 366). Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2022.128188
- Christenson, L., & Sims, R. (2011). Production and harvesting of microalgae for wastewater treatment, biofuels, and bioproducts. *Biotechnology Advances*, *29*(6), 686–702. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BIOTECHADV.2011.05.015
- Cowell, M. M. (2013). Bounce back or move on: Regional resilience and economic development planning. *Cities*, *30*(1), 212–222. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.CITIES.2012.04.001
- Demirbas, A. (2010). Use of algae as biofuel sources. *Energy Conversion and Management*, 51(12), 2738–2749. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2010.06.010
- Dijst, M., Worrell, E., Böcker, L., Brunner, P., Davoudi, S., Geertman, S., Harmsen, R., Helbich, M., Holtslag, A. A. M., Kwan, M. P., Lenz, B., Lyons, G., Mokhtarian, P. L., Newman, P., Perrels, A., Ribeiro, A. P., Rosales Carreón, J., Thomson, G., Urge-Vorsatz, D., & Zeyringer, M. (2018). Exploring urban metabolism—Towards an interdisciplinary perspective. In *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* (Vol. 132, pp. 190–203). Elsevier B.V. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2017.09.014
- EEA. (2018). *Close up _ Water in the city*. https://www.eea.europa.eu/signals/signals-2018-content-list/articles/close-up-2014-water-in
- EEA. (2021a). Urban sustainability: how can cities become sustainable? https://cmshare.eea.europa.eu/s/oZa9CrDP7EFJ2Pz/download/EEA_sustainable_cities_long.mp4
- EEA. (2021b). Urban waste water treatment in Europe European Environment Agency. https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/indicators/urban-waste-water-treatment/urbanwaste-water-treatment-assessment-5
- European Commission. (2020). A new Circular Economy Action Plan. https://www.un.org/sustainabledevelopment/sustainable-consumption-production/

European Commission. (2022). Towards a Strong and Sustainable EU Algae Sector.

Fernandez John, & Ferrão Paulo. (2013). Sustainable Urban Metabolism.

Ghazinoory, S. (2007). Fuzzy SWOT analysis.

- Gürel, E. (2017). SWOT ANALYSIS: A THEORETICAL REVIEW. *Journal of International Social Research*, *10*(51), 994–1006. https://doi.org/10.17719/jisr.2017.1832
- Halla, F. (2007). A SWOT analysis of strategic urban development planning: The case of Dar es Salaam city in Tanzania. *Habitat International*, *31*(1), 130–142. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.HABITATINT.2006.08.001
- Herrera-Navarrete, R., Colín-Cruz, A., Arellano-Wences, H. J., Sampedro-Rosas, M. L., Rosas-Acevedo, J. L., & Rodríguez-Herrera, A. L. (2022). Municipal Wastewater Treatment Plants: Gap, Challenges, and Opportunities in Environmental Management. *Environmental Management*, 69(1), 75–88. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00267-021-01562-y
- Hill, T., & Westbrook, R. (1997). SWOT analysis: It's time for a product recall. *Long Range Planning*, *30*(1), 46–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0024-6301(96)00095-7
- Hoff H. (2011). Understanding the Nexus. Background Paper for the Bonn2011 Conference: The Water, Energy and Food Security Nexus. Stockholm Environment Institute, Stockholm.
- Huxley, M., & Inch, A. (2020). Urban Planning. *International Encyclopedia of Human Geography, Second Edition*, 87–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-102295-5.10228-8
- Iglina, T., Iglin, P., & Pashchenko, D. (2022). Industrial CO2 Capture by Algae: A Review and Recent Advances. In *Sustainability (Switzerland)* (Vol. 14, Issue 7). MDPI. https://doi.org/10.3390/su14073801
- International Energy Agency. (2008). World energy outlook 2008. OECD/IEA.
- IPCC, Reisiger, A., Bernstein, L., Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Core Writing Team, & Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. (2007). *Climate change 2007 : synthesis report*.
- Ji, M. K., Abou-Shanab, R. A. I., Kim, S. H., Salama, E. S., Lee, S. H., Kabra, A. N., Lee, Y. S., Hong, S., & Jeon, B. H. (2013). Cultivation of microalgae species in tertiary municipal wastewater supplemented with CO2 for nutrient removal and biomass production. *Ecological Engineering*, 58, 142–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ECOLENG.2013.06.020
- Kamal-Chaoui, L., & Robert, A. (2009). *Competitive Cities and Climate Change*. www.oecd.org/gov/regional/workingpapers
- Kennedy, C., Cuddihy, J., & Engel-Yan, J. (2007). *The Changing Metabolism of Cities*. www.mitpressjournals.org/jie
- Kennedy, C., Pincetl, S., & Bunje, P. (2011). The study of urban metabolism and its applications to urban planning and design. In *Environmental Pollution* (Vol. 159, Issues 8–9, pp. 1965–1973). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2010.10.022
- Kirchherr, J., Reike, D., & Hekkert, M. (2017). Conceptualizing the circular economy: An analysis of 114 definitions. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 127, 221–232. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.RESCONREC.2017.09.005

- Lau, P. S., Tam, N. F. Y., & Wong, Y. S. (1995). Effect of algal density on nutrient removal from primary settled wastewater. *Environmental Pollution*, 89(1), 59–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/0269-7491(94)00044-E
- Lee, R. A., & Lavoie, J. M. (2013). From first- to third-generation biofuels: Challenges of producing a commodity from a biomass of increasing complexity. *Animal Frontiers*, 3(2), 6–11. https://doi.org/10.2527/af.2013-0010
- Leite, G. B., Abdelaziz, A. E. M., & Hallenbeck, P. C. (2013). Algal biofuels: Challenges and opportunities. *Bioresource Technology*, 145, 134–141. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2013.02.007
- Leong, Y. K., & Chang, J.-S. (2022). Integrated role of algae in the closed-loop circular economy of anaerobic digestion. *Bioresource Technology*, 360, 127618. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2022.127618
- Li, K., Liu, Q., Fang, F., Luo, R., Lu, Q., Zhou, W., Huo, S., Cheng, P., Liu, J., Addy, M., Chen, P., Chen, D., & Ruan, R. (2019). Microalgae-based wastewater treatment for nutrients recovery: A review. In *Bioresource Technology* (Vol. 291). Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2019.121934
- Lieder, M., & Rashid, A. (2016). Towards circular economy implementation: A comprehensive review in context of manufacturing industry. In *Journal of Cleaner Production* (Vol. 115, pp. 36–51). Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2015.12.042
- Lofrano, G., & Brown, J. (2010). Wastewater management through the ages: A history of mankind. In *Science of the Total Environment* (Vol. 408, Issue 22, pp. 5254–5264). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2010.07.062
- MacArthur, E. (2020). Founding Partners of the TOWARDS THE CIRCULAR ECONOMY Economic and business rationale for an accelerated transition.
- Marella, T. K., Datta, A., Patil, M. D., Dixit, S., & Tiwari, A. (2019). Biodiesel production through algal cultivation in urban wastewater using algal floway. *Bioresource Technology*, *280*, 222–228. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2019.02.031
- Mersal, A. (2016). Sustainable Urban Futures: Environmental Planning for Sustainable Urban Development. *Procedia Environmental Sciences*, *34*, 49–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PROENV.2016.04.005
- Mohanty, R., & Kumar, B. P. (2021). Urbanization and smart cities. Solving Urban Infrastructure Problems Using Smart City Technologies: Handbook on Planning, Design, Development, and Regulation, 143– 158. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-816816-5.00007-3
- Mohsenpour, S. F., Hennige, S., Willoughby, N., Adeloye, A., & Gutierrez, T. (2021). Integrating microalgae into wastewater treatment: A review. In *Science of the Total Environment* (Vol. 752). Elsevier B.V. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.142168
- Morais, E. G., Cristofoli, N. L., Maia, I. B., Magina, T., Cerqueira, P. R., Teixeira, M. R., Varela, J., Barreira, L., & Gouveia, L. (2021). Microalgal systems for wastewater treatment: Technological trends and challenges towards waste recovery. *Energies*, *14*(23). https://doi.org/10.3390/en14238112

- Muga, H. E., & Mihelcic, J. R. (2008). Sustainability of wastewater treatment technologies. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 88(3), 437–447. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JENVMAN.2007.03.008
- Nguyen, L. N., Aditya, L., Vu, H. P., Johir, A. H., Bennar, L., Ralph, P., Hoang, N. B., Zdarta, J., & Nghiem, L. D. (2022). Nutrient Removal by Algae-Based Wastewater Treatment. *Current Pollution Reports*, *8*(4), 369–383. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40726-022-00230-x
- OECD. (2019). Global Material Resources Outlook to 2060. OECD. https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264307452-en
- Øivind Madsen, D. (2016). SWOT ANALYSIS: A MANAGEMENT FASHION PERSPECTIVE. http://ssrn.com/abstract=2615722
- Olabi, A. G., Shehata, N., Sayed, E. T., Rodriguez, C., Anyanwu, R. C., Russell, C., & Abdelkareem, M. A. (2023). Role of microalgae in achieving sustainable development goals and circular economy. *Science of The Total Environment*, *854*, 158689. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SCITOTENV.2022.158689
- Pearce, D. W., & Turner, R. K. (1991). Pearce, D. W., and R. K. Turner Economics of Natural Resources and the Environment. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics*, 73(1), 227–228. https://doi.org/10.2307/1242904
- Perera, F. (2018). Pollution from fossil-fuel combustion is the leading environmental threat to global pediatric health and equity: Solutions exist. In *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* (Vol. 15, Issue 1). MDPI. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph15010016
- Pumain, D. (2018). International and Transnational Perspectives on Urban Systems. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7799-9_1ï
- Puyt, R. W., Lie, F. B., & Wilderom, C. P. M. (2023). The origins of SWOT analysis. *Long Range Planning*, 102304. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.LRP.2023.102304
- Ramlee, M., Omar, D., Yunus, R. M., & Samadi, Z. (2015). Revitalization of Urban Public Spaces: An Overview. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 201, 360–367. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SBSPRO.2015.08.187
- Razzak, S. A., Ali, S. A. M., Hossain, M. M., & deLasa, H. (2017). Biological CO2 fixation with production of microalgae in wastewater – A review. In *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* (Vol. 76, pp. 379–390). Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2017.02.038
- Rees, W., & Wackernagel, M. (1996). Urban Ecological Footprints: Why Cities Cannot be Sustainable-and Why They are a Key to Sustainability.
- Reichel A., de Schoenmakere M., & Gillabel J. (2016). *Circular economy in Europe Developing the knowledge base*. https://doi.org/10.2800/51444
- Reike, D., Vermeulen, W. J. V., & Witjes, S. (2018). The circular economy: New or Refurbished as CE 3.0?
 Exploring Controversies in the Conceptualization of the Circular Economy through a Focus on History and Resource Value Retention Options. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 135, 246– 264. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2017.08.027

- Richter, B. D., Abell, D., Bacha, E., Brauman, K., Calos, S., Cohn, A., Disla, C., O'Brien, S. F., Hodges, D., Kaiser, S., Loughran, M., Mestre, C., Reardon, M., & Siegfried, E. (2013). Tapped out: how can cities secure their water future? *Water Policy*, *15*(3), 335–363. https://doi.org/10.2166/wp.2013.105
- Rockström, J., Steffen, W., Noone, K., Persson, Å., Chapin, F. S., Lambin, E., Lenton, T. M., Scheffer, M.,
 Folke, C., Schellnhuber, H., Nykvist, B., de Wit, C. A., Hughes, T., van der Leeuw, S., Rodhe, H.,
 Sörlin, S., Snyder, P. K., Costanza, R., Svedin, U., ... Foley, J. (2009). *Planetary Boundaries: Exploring the Safe Operating Space for Humanity*.
- Sailus, M. (2023). 7 Types Of Urban Planning Concepts Explained | ClearPoint Strategy. https://www.clearpointstrategy.com/blog/types-of-urban-planning
- Seth, J. R., & Wangikar, P. P. (2015). Challenges and Opportunities for Microalgae-Mediated CO 2 Capture and Biorefinery. *Biotechnol. Bioeng*, *112*, 1281–1296. https://doi.org/10.1002/bit.25619/abstract
- Seto, K. C., Güneralp, B., & Hutyra, L. R. (2012). Global forecasts of urban expansion to 2030 and direct impacts on biodiversity and carbon pools. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 109(40), 16083–16088. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1211658109
- Shams Forruque, A., Mofijur, M., Parisa, T. A., Islam, N., Kusumo, F., Inayat, A., Le, V. G., Badruddin, I. A., Khan, T. M. Y., & Ong, H. C. (2022). Progress and challenges of contaminate removal from wastewater using microalgae biomass. *Chemosphere*, 286, 131656. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.CHEMOSPHERE.2021.131656
- Singh, A., Nigam, P. S., & Murphy, J. D. (2011). Renewable fuels from algae: An answer to debatable land based fuels. *Bioresource Technology*, 102(1), 10–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BIORTECH.2010.06.032
- Slade, R., & Bauen, A. (2013). Micro-algae cultivation for biofuels: Cost, energy balance, environmental impacts and future prospects. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, *53*, 29–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BIOMBIOE.2012.12.019
- Steffen, W., Crutzen, P. J., & McNeill, J. R. (2007). The anthropocene: Are humans now overwhelming the great forces of nature? In *Ambio* (Vol. 36, Issue 8, pp. 614–621). https://doi.org/10.1579/0044-7447(2007)36[614:TAAHNO]2.0.CO;2
- Sutherland, D. L., McCauley, J., Labeeuw, L., Ray, P., Kuzhiumparambil, U., Hall, C., Doblin, M., Nguyen, L. N., & Ralph, P. J. (2021). How microalgal biotechnology can assist with the UN Sustainable Development Goals for natural resource management. *Current Research in Environmental Sustainability*, *3*, 100050. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.CRSUST.2021.100050
- Tian, Y., Liu, S., Guo, Z., Wu, N., Liang, J., Zhao, R., Hao, L., & Zeng, M. (2022). Insight into Greenhouse Gases Emissions and Energy Consumption of Different Full-Scale Wastewater Treatment Plants via ECAM Tool. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 19(20). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph192013387
- UNCTAD. (2005). *Biofuels- Advantages and trade barriers*. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/239615871

- UNEP. (2022). *Pollution Action Note Data you need to know*. https://www.unep.org/interactive/airpollutionnote/?gclid=CjwKCAjw5dqgBhBNEiwA7PryaHfzleBDAc_NhP9DYE3qLj_7P1t6Fmc8pnwMbiT0FETX2 oDI5 WC2BoCO5oQAvD BwE
- UNEP, Logan, Michael., Nuttall, Nick., & UNEP. (2013). UNEP annual report 2012. United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP).
- UNESCO. (2012). WWAP (World Water Assessment Programme). 2012. The United Nations World Water Development Report 4: Managing water under uncertainty and risk. UNESCO.
- United Nations. (2015). World Population Prospects The 2015 Revision.
- Vassilev, S. v., & Vassileva, C. G. (2016). Composition, properties and challenges of algae biomass for biofuel application: An overview. In *Fuel* (Vol. 181, pp. 1–33). Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuel.2016.04.106
- Vazqyuez Calderon. (2020). An overview of the algae industry in Europe. Producers, production systems, species, biomass, uses, other steps in the value chain and socio-economic data. https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2760/813113
- Velenturf, A. P. M., & Purnell, P. (2021). Principles for a sustainable circular economy. In *Sustainable Production and Consumption* (Vol. 27, pp. 1437–1457). Elsevier B.V. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.spc.2021.02.018
- Verschuren, P., & Doorewaard, H. (2010). *Designing a Research Project*.
- Vo, H. N. P., Ngo, H. H., Guo, W., Nguyen, T. M. H., Liu, Y., Liu, Y., Nguyen, D. D., & Chang, S. W. (2019). A critical review on designs and applications of microalgae-based photobioreactors for pollutants treatment. *Science of The Total Environment*, 651, 1549–1568. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SCITOTENV.2018.09.282
- Walls, L. E., Velasquez-Orta, S. B., Romero-Frasca, E., Leary, P., Yáñez Noguez, I., & Orta Ledesma, M. T. (2019). Non-sterile heterotrophic cultivation of native wastewater yeast and microalgae for integrated municipal wastewater treatment and bioethanol production. *Biochemical Engineering Journal*, *151*, 107319. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BEJ.2019.107319
- Weihrich, H. (1982). The TOWS matrix—A tool for situational analysis. *Long Range Planning*, 15(2), 54–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/0024-6301(82)90120-0
- Wielemaker, R. C., Weijma, J., & Zeeman, G. (2018). Harvest to harvest: Recovering nutrients with New Sanitation systems for reuse in Urban Agriculture. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 128, 426–437. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2016.09.015
- Wolman, A. (1965). The Metabolism of Cities. 213(3), 178–193. https://doi.org/10.2307/24931120
- World Bank. (2022). Cutting global carbon emissions: where do cities stand? https://blogs.worldbank.org/sustainablecities/cutting-global-carbon-emissions-where-do-citiesstand

- Yadav, G., Shanmugam, S., Sivaramakrishnan, R., Kumar, D., Mathimani, T., Brindhadevi, K., Pugazhendhi, A., & Rajendran, K. (2021). Mechanism and challenges behind algae as a wastewater treatment choice for bioenergy production and beyond. *Fuel*, 285, 119093. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.FUEL.2020.119093
- Zabochnicka, M., Krzywonos, M., Romanowska-Duda, Z., Szufa, S., Darkalt, A., & Mubashar, M. (2022). Algal Biomass Utilization toward Circular Economy. In *Life* (Vol. 12, Issue 10). MDPI. https://doi.org/10.3390/life12101480
- Zabochnicka-Świątek, M., Kamizela, T., Kowalczyk, M., Kalaji, H. M., & Bąba, W. (2019). Inexpensive and universal growth media for biomass production of microalgae. *Global Nest Journal*, *21*(1), 82–89. https://doi.org/10.30955/GNJ.002558

APPENDIX I

CONSENT FORM TO PARTICIPATE IN A RESEARCH INTERVIEW

A brief explanation of the research topic

This research (Integrating algae-based systems in urban metabolism as a means of mitigating its metabolic challenges. A SWOT analysis and strategic recommendations) focuses on how algae-based systems can tackle the three metabolic challenges in cities, considering the principles of circular economy. The three metabolic challenges are adequate water supply, effective disposal of sewage, and control of air pollution. The model that is examined starts with algae-based systems that are integrated into wastewater treatment plants. The algae absorb nutrients (nitrogen and phosphorus), creating treated water that can be used in other, non-potable facilities. Additionally, algae need carbon, which can be acquired if the algae systems are based next to heavy industries that emit CO2, mitigating air pollution. Finally, the biomass can be transformed into biofuel. This study will be based on the SWOT (Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, Threats) analytical framework, focusing mainly on wastewater treatment plants. However, the algae-based systems are integrated into wastewater treatment plants, either on a small or an experimental scale. Therefore, this interview aims to collect further information about the limitations that this model faces, as well as recommendations that could enhance its scaling-up.

Taking part in the study

By participating in this interview, I hereby provide my voluntary consent to be a participant in the study. I am aware that I have the right to decline to answer any questions and to withdraw from the interview or the study at any time without providing any explanation.

I understand that, by participating in the interview, I will have to answer questions, while the researcher will be taking notes, and will record the audio of the interview session, which will be transcribed as a text for effective data analysis. (All documents will be deleted when the research is complete.)

I acknowledge that my full name will appear in the report of the research unless I prefer full anonymity, which will be kept by the researcher.

I understand that I can request and have access to the information that I have provided after the interview and I have the right to requestion modification clarification, or any other changes.

I am aware that I have the right to contact the researcher for further clarification and questions.

Use of the information in the study

I understand that the information I provide will be treated confidentially and used strictly for research purposes.

Consent to be Audio Recorded

I also agree to be audio recorded.

The participant

Signature

The researcher

Signature

Date

Date

APPENDIX II: Interviews' questions

Questions with Bernard Willems (B. Willems, personal interview, 17 May, 2023)

- 1. Where do you use algae and how can algae-based systems contribute to sustainability?
- 2. What would you consider as a Strength and Opportunity of your model?
- 3. What would you consider as Weakness and Threat of this model?
- 4. If the model is in an experimental phase, how are you aiming to scale it up?

Questions with Alla Silkina (A. Silkina, personal interview, 23 May, 2023)

- 1. What do you think are the main strengths of algae in wastewater?
- 2. The algae biomass can be used as a fertilizer but also as a biofuel. Which option you consider the most viable?
- 3. What are the limitations of algae in wastewater, especially for scaling up the system?
- 4. What do you think it should change in the future in order overcome the limitations?

Questions with Janssen Marcel (M. Janssen, personal interview, 9 June, 2023)

- 1. According to you, which are the strong points of using algae in the circular model?
- 2. Are the regulations strict regarding using the biomass as fertilizer, since algae might have absorbed toxic substances and heavy metals?
- 3. What do you think is the weak point of algae in wastewater treatment plants?
- 4. How can we overcome these limitations and weak points in the future, in order to create a larger scale of these systems?